This Final Official Statement is dated November 15, 2018

In the opinion of Ice Miller LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana ("Bond Counsel") under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is excludable from gross income under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the date hereof (the "Code"), for federal income tax purposes and is not a specific preference item for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax, although Bond Counsel observes that it is included in adjusted current earnings in calculating corporate alternative minimum taxable income for taxable years that begin prior to January 1, 2018. Such exclusion is conditioned on continuing compliance with the Tax Covenants (as hereinafter defined). In the opinion of Bond Counsel, under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is exempt from income taxation in the State of Indiana. The Bonds have been designated qualified tax-exempt obligations pursuant to Section 265(b)(3) of the Code. *See* "TAX MATTERS" herein.

\$5,000,000 VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION Terre Haute, Indiana GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF 2018

Original Date: Date of Delivery (December 12, 2018)

Due: January 15 and July 15, as shown below

The Vigo County School Corporation (the "School Corporation") is issuing \$5,000,000 of General Obligation Bonds of 2018 (the "Bonds") for the purpose of paying the cost of the renovation of and improvements to school facilities, including equipment, buses, technology and site improvements (the "Project"), and to pay issuance costs.

The Bonds will be issued as provided in the Bond Resolution adopted by the Board of School Trustees of the School Corporation on October 8, 2018 as supplemented on October 22, 2018 (the "Bond Resolution" or "Resolution"). The Bonds are payable from ad valorem property taxes levied on all taxable property within the School Corporation as more fully described in this Official Statement. *See* "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein and "PROCEDURES FOR PROPERTY ASSESSMENT, TAX LEVY, AND COLLECTION" herein. The total indebtedness of the School Corporation subject to the constitutional debt limit, including the Bonds, amounts to less than two percent of one third of the net assessed valuation of the School Corporation, as required by the constitution of the State of Indiana.

The Bonds will be issued only as fully registered bonds, and when issued, will be registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). Purchases of beneficial interests in the Bonds will be made in book-entry-only form in the denomination of \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof. Purchasers of beneficial interests in the Bonds (the "Beneficial Owners") will not receive physical delivery of certificates representing their interests in the Bonds. Interest on the Bonds will be payable semiannually on January 15 and July 15 of each year, beginning July 15, 2019. Principal and interest will be disbursed on behalf of the School Corporation by First Financial Bank, NA, in Terre Haute, Indiana (the "Registrar" and "Paying Agent"). Interest on the Bonds will be paid by check, mailed one business day prior to the interest payment date. The principal of and premium on the Bonds shall be payable in lawful money of the United States of America at the designated corporate trust office of the Paying Agent or by wire transfer to depositories who present the Bonds at least two business days prior to the payment date. Interest on, together with the principal of, the Bonds will be paid directly to DTC by the Paying Agent so long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of the Bonds. The final disbursement of such payments to the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds will be the responsibility of the DTC Participants and the Indirect Participants. *See* "BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY SYSTEM". The Bonds are <u>not</u> subject to optional redemption or mandatory sinking fund redemption prior to maturity.

Baird

C.L. King & Associates WMBE Bernardi Securities, Inc. Fidelity Capital Markets Dougherty & Company, LLC Crews & Associates, Inc. Davenport & Co. L.L.C. SAMCO Capital Markets Loop Capital Markets SumRidge Partners Sierra Pacific Securities Duncan-Williams, Inc. IFS Securities First Empire Securities FMS Bonds Inc. First Kentucky Securities Corp. Wintrust Investments, LLC Alamo Capital WMBE Midland Securities Multi-Bank Securities Inc First Southern Securities

MATURITY SCHEDULE (Base CUSIP* 926746)

Maturity	Principal	Interest <u>Rate</u>	Yield	CUSIP	Maturity	Principal	Interest <u>Rate</u>	Yield	CUSIP
July 15, 2019	\$580,000	3.00%	2.00%	DT2	January 15, 2021	\$1,565,000	3.00%	2.20%	DW5
January 15, 2020	605,000	3.00%	2.10%	DU9	July 15, 2021	355,000	3.00%	2.25%	DX3
July 15, 2020	1,530,000	3.00%	2.15%	DV7	January 15, 2022	365,000	3.00%	2.30%	DY1

*Copyright 2018 CUSIP Global Services. CUSIP data herein is provided by CUSIP Global Services, managed on behalf of the American Bankers Association by S&P Global Marketing Intelligence.

This cover page contains certain information for quick reference only. It is not a summary of this issue. Investors must read the entire Official Statement to obtain information essential to the making of an informed investment decision.

The Bonds are being offered for delivery when, as and if issued and received by the Underwriters (hereinafter defined) and subject to the approval of legality by Ice Miller LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana, Bond Counsel. Certain legal matters will be passed on by Smock & Etling, as Attorney for the School Corporation. The Bonds are expected to be available for delivery to DTC, in New York, New York on December 12, 2018.

IN CONNECTION WITH THIS OFFERING THE UNDERWRITERS MAY OVER-ALLOT OR EFFECT TRANSACTIONS WHICH STABILIZE OR MAINTAIN THE MARKET PRICE OF THE BONDS OFFERED HEREBY AT A LEVEL ABOVE THAT WHICH MIGHT OTHERWISE PREVAIL IN THE OPEN MARKET, AND SUCH STABILIZING, IF COMMENCED, MAY BE DISCONTINUED AT ANY TIME.

No dealer, broker, salesman or other person has been authorized by the School Corporation to give any information or to make any representations, other than those contained in this Official Statement, and if given or made, such other information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by the School Corporation. This Official Statement does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy nor shall there be any sale of the securities described herein by any person in any jurisdiction in which it is unlawful for such person to make such offer, solicitation or sale. The information set forth herein has been obtained from the School Corporation and other sources which are believed to be reliable, but it is not guaranteed as to accuracy or completeness. The information and expressions of opinions herein are subject to change without notice and neither the delivery of this Official Statement nor any sale of the securities described herein shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the School Corporation since the date of delivery of the securities described herein to the initial purchaser thereof. However, upon delivery of the securities, the School Corporation will provide a certificate stating there have been no material changes in the information contained in the Final Official Statement, since its delivery.

REFERENCES TO WEB SITE ADDRESSES PRESENTED HEREIN ARE FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY AND MAY BE IN THE FORM OF A HYPERLINK SOLELY FOR THE READER'S CONVENIENCE. UNLESS SPECIFIED OTHERWISE, SUCH WEB SITES AND THE INFORMATION OR LINKS CONTAINED THEREIN ARE NOT INCORPORATED INTO, AND ARE NOT PART OF, THIS OFFICIAL STATEMENT FOR THE PURPOSES OF, AND AS THAT TERM IS DEFINED IN, SEC RULE 15C2-12.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page(s)

Introduction to the Official Statement	1
The Project	
Project Description	
Estimated Sources and Uses of Funds	
Schedule of Amortization of \$5,000,000 Principal Amount of General Obligation Bonds of 2018	3
Securities Being Offered	
Authorization and Approval Process	4
Security and Sources of Payment	4
Intercept Program	
Investment of Funds	5
The Bonds	
Interest Calculation	5
Redemption Provisions	5
Book-Entry-Only System	
Procedures for Property Assessment, Tax Levy and Collection	
Circuit Breaker Tax Credit	10
Continuing Disclosure	12
Bond Rating	12
Underwriting	13
Municipal Advisor	13
Proposed Legislation	13
Tax Matters	14
Amortizable Bond Premium	15
Litigation	15
Certain Legal Matters	15
Legal Opinions and Enforceability of Remedies	16

Appendices:

- A General Information
- B Bond Resolution
- C Legal Opinion
- D Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking and Second Supplement to Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking

(This page intentionally left blank.)

PROJECT PERSONNEL

Names and positions of officials and others who have taken part in the planning of the project and this bond issue are:

Board of School Trustees

Jackie Lower, President Tammy Pearson, Vice President Alpa Patel, Secretary Melvin L. Burks Paul Lockhart Dave Lotter Patrick Sheehan

Superintendent

Dr. Robert Haworth

Chief Financial Officer

Bruce Perry

School Corporation Attorney

Joe Etling, Esq. Smock & Etling 77 Cherry Street Terre Haute, Indiana 47807 Bond Counsel

Jane N. Herndon, Esq. Kristin M. McClellan, Esq. Ice Miller LLP One American Square, Suite 2900 Indianapolis, Indiana 46282

Municipal Advisor

Todd A. Samuelson H.J. Umbaugh & Associates Certified Public Accountants, LLP 8365 Keystone Crossing, Suite 300 Indianapolis, Indiana 46240

(This page intentionally left blank.)

This introduction to the Official Statement contains certain information for quick reference only. Investors must read the entire Official Statement to obtain information essential to the making of an informed investment decision.

FINAL OFFICIAL STATEMENT

\$5,000,000

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION Terre Haute, Indiana GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF 2018

INTRODUCTION TO THE OFFICIAL STATEMENT

The Vigo County School Corporation (the "School Corporation") is issuing \$5,000,000 of General Obligation Bonds of 2018 (the "Bonds").

SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT

The Bonds are the general obligation of the School Corporation payable from ad valorem property taxes to be levied on all taxable property within the School Corporation. However, *See* "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein.

CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT

Indiana Code Title 6, Article 1.1, Chapter 20.6 provides taxpayers with a tax credit for all property taxes in an amount that exceeds the gross assessed value of real and personal property eligible for the credit (the "Circuit Breaker Tax Credit"). If applicable, the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit will result in a reduction of property tax collections for each political subdivision in which the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit is applied. The legislation requires local governments to fund their debt service obligations regardless of any property tax revenue shortfalls due to the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. The State may intercept funds to pay debt service. (*See* "INTERCEPT PROGRAM" and "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein).

PURPOSE

The Bonds are being issued for the purpose of paying the cost of the renovation of and improvements to school facilities, including equipment, buses, technology and site improvements (the "Project"), and to pay issuance costs. Funding for the Project will be provided from proceeds of the Bonds.

REDEMPTION PROVISIONS

The Bonds are not subject to optional redemption or mandatory sinking fund redemption prior to maturity.

DENOMINATIONS

The Bonds are being issued in the denomination of \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof.

REGISTRATION AND EXCHANGE FEATURES

Each registered Bond shall be transferable or exchangeable only on such record at the designated corporate trust office of First Financial Bank, NA (the "Registrar" and "Paying Agent"), at the written request of the registered owner thereof or his/her attorney duly authorized in writing upon surrender thereof, together with a written instrument of transfer satisfactory to the Registrar duly executed by the registered owner or his/her duly authorized attorney. A further description of the registration and exchange features of the Bonds can be found in the Bond Resolution.

BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY SYSTEM

The Bonds shall initially be issued and held in book-entry form on the books of the central depository system. The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, will act as securities depository for the Bonds. The Bonds will be issued as fully-registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee). One fully registered

Bond certificate will be issued for the Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount of such issue, and will be deposited with DTC. The School Corporation and the Registrar and Paying Agent may deem and treat the Clearing Agency (Cede & Co.) as the absolute owner and holder of such Bond for all purposes including, without limitation, the receiving of payment of the principal of, premium and interest on such Bonds, the receiving of notice and the giving of consent. Interest payable July 15, 2019, and semiannually thereafter, will be paid by check mailed one business day prior to the interest payment date to the registered owner or by wire transfer on the interest payment date to the depository shown as the registered owner (*Refer* to "BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY SYSTEM" herein).

PROVISIONS FOR PAYMENT

The principal on the Bonds shall be payable at the designated corporate trust office of the Registrar and Paying Agent, or by wire transfer to DTC or any successor depository. All payments of interest on the Bonds shall be paid by check, mailed one business day prior to the interest payment date to the registered owners as the names appear as of the fifteenth day immediately preceding the interest payment date and at the addresses as they appear on the registration books kept by the Registrar or at such other address as is provided to the Registrar or by wire transfer to DTC or any successor depository. If payment of principal or interest is made to DTC or any successor depository, payment shall be made by wire transfer on the payment date in same-day funds. If the payment date occurs on a date when financial institutions are not open for business, the wire transfer shall be made on the next succeeding business day. The Paying Agent shall be instructed to wire transfer payments by 1:00 p.m. (New York City time) so such payments are received at the depository by 2:30 p.m. (New York City time). Payments on the Bonds shall be made in lawful money of the United States of America, which, on the date of such payment, shall be legal tender.

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of the Bonds, principal and interest on the Bonds will be paid directly to DTC by the Paying Agent. (The final disbursement of such payments to the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds will be the responsibility of the DTC Participants and Indirect Participants, as defined and more fully described herein.)

TAX MATTERS

In the opinion of Ice Miller LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana ("Bond Counsel") under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is excludable from gross income under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the date hereof (the "Code"), for federal income tax purposes and is not a specific preference item for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax, although Bond Counsel observes that it is included in adjusted current earnings in calculating corporate alternative minimum taxable income for taxable years that begin prior to January 1, 2018. Such exclusion is conditioned on continuing compliance with the Tax Covenants (as hereinafter defined). In the opinion of Bond Counsel, under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is exempt from income taxation in the State of Indiana. The Bonds have been designated qualified tax-exempt obligations pursuant to Section 265(b)(3) of the Code. *See* "TAX MATTERS" herein.

MISCELLANEOUS

The information contained in this Official Statement has been compiled from School Corporation officials and other sources deemed to be reliable, and while not guaranteed as to completeness or accuracy, it is believed to be correct as of this date. However, the Official Statement speaks only as of its date, and the information contained herein is subject to change.

The references, excerpts and summaries of all documents referred to herein do not purport to be complete statements of the provisions of such documents, and reference is directed to all such documents for full and complete statements of all matters of fact relating to the Bonds, the security for the payment of the Bonds and the rights and obligations of the owners thereof. Additional information may be requested from the Chief Financial Officer, Vigo County School Corporation, 686 Wabash Avenue, Terre Haute, Indiana 47803, phone (812) 462-4011.

Any statements made in this Official Statement involving matters of opinion or of estimates, whether or not so expressly stated, are set forth as such and not as representations of fact, and no representation is made that any of the estimates will be realized. Neither this Official Statement nor any statement which may have been made verbally or in writing is to be construed as a contract with the owners of the Bonds.

THE PROJECT

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

The Bonds are being issued for the purpose paying the cost of the renovation of and improvements to school facilities, including equipment, buses, technology and site improvements and to pay issuance costs.

ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS

Estimated Sources of Funds	
General Obligation Bonds of 2018 Net Bond Premium (1)	\$5,000,000.00 46,042.70
Total Estimated Sources of Funds	\$5,046,042.70
Estimated Uses of Funds	
Project Costs Costs of Issuance (2) Deposit to Debt Service Fund (1)	\$4,875,000.00 125,000.00 46,042.70
Total Estimated Uses of Funds	\$5,046,042.70

(1) Represents \$69,105.20 of original issue premium, less Underwriters' discount of \$23,062.50.

(2) Includes estimated fees for bond counsel, local counsel, municipal advisor, registrar and paying agent, rating, printing and other miscellaneous expenses.

SCHEDULE OF AMORTIZATION OF \$5,000,000 PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF 2018

Payment <u>Date</u>	Principal <u>Outstanding</u> (In Thous	<u>Principal</u> sands)	Interest <u>Rates</u> (%)	Interest	<u>Total</u>	Budget Year <u>Total</u>
7/15/2019	\$5,000	\$580	3.00	\$88,750.00	\$668,750.00	
1/15/2020	4,420	605	3.00	66,300.00	671,300.00	\$1,340,050.00
7/15/2020	3,815	1,530	3.00	57,225.00	1,587,225.00	
1/15/2021	2,285	1,565	3.00	34,275.00	1,599,275.00	3,186,500.00
7/15/2021	720	355	3.00	10,800.00	365,800.00	<i>. .</i>
1/15/2022	365	365	3.00	5,475.00	370,475.00	736,275.00
Total		\$5,000		\$262,825.00	\$5,262,825.00	\$5,262,825.00

SECURITIES BEING OFFERED

AUTHORIZATION AND APPROVAL PROCESS

The Bonds are to be issued under the authority of Indiana law, including, without limitation, Indiana Code Title 20, Article 48, Chapter 1, Section 11, as in effect on the date of delivery of the Bonds and pursuant to the Bond Resolution (Appendix B) adopted by the Board of School Trustees of the School Corporation on October 8, 2018 as supplemented on October 22, 2018.

Pursuant to Indiana Code 6-1.1-20, with certain exceptions listed below, when property taxes are pledged to the repayment of bonds or leases to finance a project, a determination must be made as to whether the project is a "controlled project". Projects classified as controlled projects are subject to certain public approval procedures. A controlled project is one that is financed by a bond or lease, is payable by property taxes and costs more than the lesser of:

- (1) Depending on the date of adoption of the preliminary determination ordinance or resolution:
 - (a) If adopted prior to January 1, 2018, \$2 million;
 - (b) If adopted after December 31, 2017, but before January 1, 2019, \$5 million;
 - (c) If adopted after December 31, 2018, an amount equal to the assessed value growth quotient (as determined by the DLGF) multiplied by the amount determined under this clause for the preceding calendar year;
- (2) An amount equal to:
 - (a) At least 1% of gross assessed value, if that total gross assessed value is more than \$100 million; or
 - (b) \$1 million if the gross assessed value is not more than \$100 million.

The main exceptions for a project being classified as a controlled project when there are property taxes being pledged to the repayment of the bonds or leases, and the project meets the criteria set forth in (1)-(2) above are when (a) property taxes are used only as a back-up to enhance credit, (b) a project is being refinanced to generate taxpayer savings, (c) the project is mandated by federal law, or (d) the project is in response to a natural disaster, emergency or accident which is approved by the School Corporation making it unavailable for its intended use.

The Project is considered a non-controlled project and the issuance of the Bonds was able to continue without additional approval procedures.

SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT

The Bonds are the general obligation of the School Corporation payable from ad valorem property taxes to be levied on all taxable property within the School Corporation. However, *see* "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein.

The total bonded indebtedness of the School Corporation subject to the constitutional debt limit, including the Bonds, amounts to less than two percent of one third of the net assessed valuation of the School Corporation as required by the constitution of the State of Indiana.

INTERCEPT PROGRAM

Indiana Code Title 20, Article 48, Chapter 1, Section 11, as amended by Public Law 167-2017 (the "Act"), requires the Department of Local Government Finance (the "DLGF") to review levies and appropriations of school corporations for debt service or lease rental payments (the "Debt Service Obligation") that are payable in the succeeding calendar year. In the event a school corporation fails to levy and appropriate sufficient funds for such purpose for the next succeeding calendar year, the DLGF must establish levies and appropriations which are sufficient to pay such obligations.

The Act further provides upon failure to pay any Debt Service Obligation when due and upon notice and claim being filed with the Treasurer of the State of Indiana (the "State Treasurer"), the State Treasurer will pay the unpaid Debt Service Obligation of the school corporation within five (5) days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays of receiving such notice to the extent that the amounts described below as the Available Funds are available to the State Treasurer in accordance with the following procedures: (a) upon notice and claim being filed with the State Treasurer, the State Treasurer must immediately contact the school corporation and the person or entity filing the claim to confirm whether the school corporation is unable to make the required payment on the due date, (b) if confirmed, the State

Treasurer must notify the Budget Director of the State of Indiana (the "State Budget Director"), the Auditor of the State of Indiana (the "State Auditor") and any department or agency of the State of Indiana responsible for distributing funds appropriated by the Indiana General Assembly (the "General Assembly") to provide the State Treasurer with available funds in order for the State Treasurer to fulfill his/her obligations under the Act, (c) within three (3) days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays, of receiving the notice from the State Treasurer, the State Budget Director, the State Auditor and any department or agency of the State of Indiana responsible for distributing funds appropriated by the General Assembly must provide the State Treasurer with available funds in order for the State Treasurer to fulfill his/her obligations under the Act, and (d) the State Treasurer must make such payment to the claimant from such funds within five (5) days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays of the claim being filed with the State Treasurer (clauses (a) through and including (d), collectively, the "State Intercept Program"). The funds to make such payment will be from the following sources, in the following amount and in the following order of priority: (i) first, from amounts appropriated by the General Assembly for distribution to the school corporation from State funds in the current fiscal year of the State of Indiana (the "Current Year School Distribution"), which begins on July 1 and ends on the immediately following June 30 (the "State Fiscal Year"), (ii) second, to the extent the amounts described in clause (i) are insufficient, from any remaining amounts appropriated by the General Assembly for distribution for tuition support in the current State Fiscal Year which are in excess of the aggregate amount of tuition support needed for distribution to all school corporations during the current State Fiscal Year, and (iii) third, to the extent the amounts described in clauses (i) and (ii) are insufficient and the General Assembly has adopted a biennial budget appropriating amounts in the immediately succeeding State fiscal year for distribution to the school corporation from State funds, then from such fund or account, as determined by the State Budget Director in an amount equal to the lesser of the unpaid Debt Service Obligation or the amount to be distributed to the school corporation in the immediately succeeding State Fiscal Year (clauses (i) through and including (iii), collectively, the "Available Funds"). If any such payment is made by the State Treasurer pursuant to the State Intercept Program, then the State will recover such amounts by deducting such amount from the future State distributions to be made to the school corporation, first from all funds of the school corporation except tuition support. The estimated State distributions for State fiscal year 2019 and resulting debt service coverage levels are as follows:

Fiscal Year 2019 Basic Grant Distribution (all funds) (1)	\$102,647,970
Estimated Combined Maximum Annual Debt Service (2)	\$8,945,897
State Distributions Required to Provide Two-Times Coverage	\$17,891,794
State Distributions Above Two-Times Coverage Amount	\$84,756,176

(1) Per the Indiana Department of Education, net of adjustments.

(2) Based on combined outstanding debt for the year 2019, including debt service on the Bonds.

While the above description is based upon enacted legislation, the General Assembly may make amendments to such statutes and therefore there is no assurance of future events.

INVESTMENT OF FUNDS

The proceeds of this issue are to be invested in accordance with the laws of the State of Indiana relating to the depositing, holding, securing or investing of public funds, including particularly Indiana Code 5-13, and the acts amendatory thereof and supplemental thereto. The School Corporation shall direct the investment of Bond proceeds.

THE BONDS

INTEREST CALCULATION

Interest shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

REDEMPTION PROVISIONS

The Bonds are not subject to optional redemption or mandatory sinking fund redemption prior to maturity.

BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY SYSTEM

The Bonds will be available only in book-entry form in the principal amount of \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof. DTC will act as the initial securities depository for the Bonds. The ownership of one fully registered Bond for each maturity of the Bonds will be registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC.

SO LONG AS CEDE & CO, AS NOMINEE OF DTC, IS THE REGISTERED OWNER OF THE BONDS, REFERENCES IN THIS OFFICIAL STATEMENT TO THE REGISTERED OWNERS (OR THE OWNERS) WILL MEAN CEDE & CO. AND WILL <u>NOT</u> MEAN THE BENEFICIAL OWNERS.

The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, will act as securities depository for the Bonds. The Bonds will be issued as fully-registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. One fully-registered Bond will be issued for the Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount of such issue/maturity, and will be deposited with DTC.

DTC, the world's largest depository, is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. DTC holds and provides asset servicing for over 3.5 million issues of U.S. and non-U.S. equity issues, corporate and municipal debt issues and money market instruments from over 100 countries that DTC's participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the post-trade settlement among Direct Participants of sales and other securities transactions in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and pledges between Direct Participants' accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other organizations. DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries. Access to the DTC system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly ("Indirect Participants"). DTC has a S&P's Global Rating of AA+. The DTC Rules applicable to its Participants are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission. More information about DTC can be found at www.dtcc.com.

Purchases of Bonds under the DTC system must be made by or through Direct Participants, which will receive a credit for the Bonds on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each actual purchaser of each Bond ("Beneficial Owner") is in turn to be recorded on the Direct and Indirect Participants' records. Beneficial Owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase. Beneficial Owners are, however, expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the Direct or Indirect Participant through which the Beneficial Owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in the Bonds are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of Direct and Indirect Participants acting on behalf of Beneficial Owners. Beneficial Owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in Bonds, except in the event that use of the book-entry system for the Bonds is discontinued.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all Bonds deposited by Direct Participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. The deposit of Bonds with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. or such other DTC nominee do not effect any change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual Beneficial Owners of the Bonds; DTC's records reflect only the identity of the Direct Participants to whose accounts such Bonds are credited, which may or may not be the Beneficial Owners. The Direct and Indirect Participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to Direct Participants, by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Beneficial Owners of Bonds may wish to take certain steps to augment the transmission to them of notices of significant events with respect to the Bonds, such as redemptions, tenders, defaults, and proposed amendments to the Bond documents. For example, Beneficial Owners of Bonds may wish to ascertain that the nominee holding the

Bonds for their benefit has agreed to obtain and transmit notices to Beneficial Owners. In the alternative, Beneficial Owners may wish to provide their names and addresses to the registrar and request that copies of notices be provided directly to them.

Redemption notices shall be sent to DTC. If less than all of the Bonds within a maturity are being redeemed, DTC's practice is to determine by lot the amount of the interest of each Direct Participant in such maturity to be redeemed.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor any other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to the Bonds unless authorized by a Direct Participant in accordance with DTC's MMI Procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an Omnibus Proxy to the School Corporation as soon as possible after the record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co.'s consenting or voting rights to those Direct Participants to whose accounts the Bonds are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).

Payments of principal, interest and redemption amounts, if any, on the Bonds will be made to Cede & Co., or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. DTC's practice is to credit Direct Participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detail information from the School Corporation or the Paying Agent, on the payable date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC's records. Payments by Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not of DTC (nor its nominee), the Paying Agent, or the School Corporation, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment of principal and interest to Cede & Co. (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC) is the responsibility of the School Corporation or the Paying Agent, disbursement of such payments to Direct Participants will be the responsibility of DTC, and disbursements of such payments to the Beneficial Owners will be the responsibility of DTC.

DTC may discontinue providing its services as depository with respect to the Bonds at any time by giving reasonable notice to the School Corporation or the Paying Agent. Under such circumstances, in the event that a successor securities depository is not obtained, Bond certificates are required to be printed and delivered.

The School Corporation may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depository). In that event, Bond certificates will be printed and delivered.

The information in this section concerning DTC and DTC's book-entry system has been obtained from sources that the School Corporation believes to be reliable, but neither the School Corporation nor the Underwriters take any responsibility for the accuracy thereof.

In the event that the book-entry-only system is discontinued, the Paying Agent will provide for the registration of the Bonds in the name of the Beneficial Owners thereof. The School Corporation, the Registrar, the Paying Agent and any other Fiduciary would treat the person in whose name any Bond is registered as the absolute owner of such Bond for the purposes of making and receiving payment of the principal thereof and interest thereon, and for all other purposes, and none of these parties would be bound by any notice or knowledge to the contrary.

Revision of Book-Entry-Only System:

In the event that either (1) the School Corporation receives notice from DTC to the effect that DTC is unable or unwilling to discharge its responsibilities as a clearing agency for the Bonds or (2) the School Corporation elects to discontinue its use of DTC as a clearing agency for the Bonds, then the School Corporation and the Paying Agent will do or perform or cause to be done or performed all acts or things, not adverse to the rights of the holders of the Bonds, as are necessary or appropriate to discontinue use of DTC as a clearing agency for the Bonds and to transfer the ownership of each of the Bonds to such person or persons, including any other clearing agency, as the holder of such Bonds may direct in accordance with the Bond Resolution. Any expenses of such a discontinuation and transfer, including any expenses of printing new certificates to evidence the Bonds will be paid by the School Corporation.

PROCEDURES FOR PROPERTY ASSESSMENT, TAX LEVY AND COLLECTION

The debt service payments are payable from ad valorem property taxes required by law to be levied by or on behalf of the School Corporation. Article 10, Section 1 of the Constitution of the State of Indiana ("Constitutional Provision")

provides that, for property taxes first due and payable in 2012 and thereafter, the Indiana General Assembly shall, by law, limit a taxpayer's property tax liability to a specified percentage of the gross assessed value of the taxpayer's real and personal property. The Indiana General Assembly enacted legislation (Indiana Code Title 6, Article 1.1, Chapter 20.6), which implements the Constitutional Provision and provides taxpayers with a tax credit for all property taxes in an amount that exceeds a certain percentage of the gross assessed value of eligible property. *See* "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein for further details on the levy and collection of property taxes.

Real and personal property in the State is assessed each year as of January 1. On or before August 1 of each year, the County Auditor must submit a certified statement of the assessed value of each taxing unit for the ensuing year to the Department of Local Government Finance ("DLGF"). The DLGF shall make the certified statement available on its gateway website located at <u>https://gateway.ifionline.org/</u> ("Gateway"). The County Auditor may submit an amended certified statement at any time before December 31 of the year preceding the budget year (as defined in IC 6-1.1-17-16(k)(2)), the date by which the DLGF must certify the taxing units' budgets.

The certified statement of assessed value is used when the governing body of a local taxing unit meets to establish its budget for the next fiscal year (January 1 through December 31) and to set tax rates and levies. In preparing the taxing unit's estimated budget, the governing body must consider the net property tax revenue that will be collected by the taxing unit during the ensuing year, after taking into account the DLGF's estimate of the amount by which the taxing unit's distribution of property taxes will be reduced by the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit (as defined in the summary of "CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT" herein), and after taking into account the DLGF's estimate of the maximum amount of net property tax revenue and miscellaneous revenue that the taxing unit will receive in the ensuing year. Before May 1 of each year after 2017, the fiscal officer of each political subdivision shall provide the DLGF with an estimate of the total amount of its debt service obligations (as defined in IC 6-1.1-20.6-9.8) that will be due in the last six months of the current year and in the ensuing year. Beginning in 2018, the DLGF shall provide to each political subdivision: (1) an estimate of the maximum property tax rate that may be imposed by the political subdivision for the ensuing year for each cumulative fund or other fund for which a maximum property tax rate is established by law; and (2) an estimate of property taxes payable for the ensuing year for debt service. Before August 1 of each year, the DLGF shall provide to each taxing unit (1) an estimate of the maximum amount of net property tax revenue and miscellaneous revenue that the unit will receive in the ensuing year if the unit's tax rates are imposed at the maximum allowable rate and levy under law and (2) an estimate of the amount by which the taxing unit's distribution of property taxes will be reduced due to the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. Beginning in 2018, the State Budget Agency must provide to the DLGF and the County Auditor an estimate of the certified local income tax distribution before June 1, and the DLGF must provide by July 1, the estimated amounts to be distributed at the taxing level to the County Auditor.

The taxing unit must submit the following information to the DLGF via Gateway: (i) its estimated budget; (ii) the estimated maximum permissible tax levy, as determined by the DLGF; (iii) the current and proposed tax levies of each fund; (iv) the estimated amount, determined by the DLGF, by which the taxing unit's property taxes may be reduced by the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit; (v) the amount of excess levy appeals to be requested, if any; and (vi) the time and place at which the taxing unit will conduct a public hearing related to the information submitted to Gateway. The public hearing must be conducted at least ten days prior to the date the governing body establishes the budget, tax rate and levy, which by statute must each be established no later than November 1.

The budget, tax levy and tax rate of each taxing unit are subject to review by the DLGF, and the DLGF shall certify the tax rates and tax levies for all funds of taxing units subject to the DLGF's review. The DLGF may not increase a taxing district's budget by fund, tax rate or tax levy to an amount which exceeds the amount originally fixed by the taxing unit unless the taxing unit meets all of the following: (i) the increase is requested in writing by the taxing unit; (ii) the requested increase is published on the DLGF's advertising internet website; and (iii) notice is given to the county fiscal body of the DLGF's correction.

The DLGF may not approve a levy for debt service by a school corporation if: (i) there are no bonds of the school corporation outstanding; and (ii) the school corporation has enough legally available funds on hand to redeem all outstanding bonds payable from the particular debt service levy requested. However, the DLGF may increase the school corporation's tax rate and levy if the tax rate and levy proposed by the school corporation are not sufficient to make its debt service payments.

Taxing units have until December 31 of the calendar year immediately preceding the ensuing calendar year to file a levy shortfall appeal. Beginning with budget year 2019, the DLGF must complete its review and certification of

budgets, tax rates and levies not later than December 31 of the year preceding the budget year, unless a taxing unit in the county issues debt after December 1 or intends to file a shortfall appeal under IC 6-1.1-18.5-16 in which case the DLGF must certify the budgets for the taxing units in the county by January 15 of the budget year.

On or before March 15, the County Auditor prepares the tax duplicate, which is a roll of property taxes payable in that year. The County Auditor publishes a notice of the tax rate in accordance with Indiana statutes. The County Treasurer mails tax statements at least 15 days prior to the date that the first installment is due (due dates may be delayed due to a general reassessment or other factors). Property taxes are due and payable to the County Treasurer in two installments on May 10 and November 10, unless the mailing of tax bills is delayed or a later due date is established by order of the DLGF. If an installment of property taxes is not completely paid on or before the due date, a penalty of 10% of the amount delinquent is added to the amount due; unless the installment is completely paid within thirty (30) days of the due date and the taxpayer is not liable for delinquent property taxes first due and payable in a previous year for the same parcel, the amount of the penalty is five percent (5%) of the amount of the delinquent taxes. On May 11 and November 11 of each year after one year of delinquency, an additional penalty equal to 10% of any taxes remaining unpaid is added. The penalties are imposed only on the principal amount of the delinquency. Property tax collections to the various taxing units on or about June 30 after the May 10 payment date and on or about December 31 after the November 10 payment date.

Pursuant to State law, personal property is assessed at its actual historical cost less depreciation, in accordance with 50 IAC 4.2, the DLGF's Rules for the Assessment of Tangible Personal Property. Effective January 1, 2016, state law annually exempts from property taxation new tangible business personal property with an acquisition cost of less than \$20,000. Pursuant to State law, real property is valued for assessment purposes at its "true tax value" as defined in the Real Property Assessment Rule, 50 IAC 2.4, the 2011 Real Property Assessment Manual ("Manual"), as incorporated into 50 IAC 2.4 and the 2011 Real Property Assessment Guidelines, Version A ("Guidelines"), as adopted by the DLGF. P.L. 204-2016, SEC. 3, enacted in 2016, retroactive to January 1, 2016, amends State law to provide that "true tax value" for real property does not mean the value of the property to the user and that true tax value shall be determined under the rules of the DLGF. As a result of P.L. 204-2016, the DLGF has begun the process of amending the Manual. In the case of agricultural land, true tax value shall be the value determined in accordance with the Guidelines and IC 6-1.1-4, as amended by P.L. 180-2016. Except for agricultural land, as discussed below, the Manual permits assessing officials in each county to choose any acceptable mass appraisal method to determine true tax value, taking into consideration the ease of administration and the uniformity of the assessments produced by that method. The Guidelines were adopted to provide assessing officials with an acceptable appraisal method, although the Manual makes it clear that assessing officials are free to select from any number of appraisal methods, provided that they produce "accurate and uniform values throughout the jurisdiction and across all classes of property". The Manual specifies the standards for accuracy and validation that the DLGF uses to determine the acceptability of any alternative appraisal method. "Net Assessed Value" or "Taxable Value" represents the "Gross Assessed Value" less certain deductions for mortgages, veterans, the aged, the blind, economic revitalization areas, resource recovery systems, rehabilitated residential property, solar energy systems, wind power devices, hydroelectric systems, geothermal devices and tax-exempt property. The "Net Assessed Value" or "Taxable Value" is the assessed value used to determine tax rates.

Changes in assessed values of real property occur periodically as a result of the county's reassessment plan, as well as when changes occur in the property value due to new construction or demolition of improvements. Before July 1, 2013, and before May 1 of every fourth year thereafter, each county assessor will prepare and submit to the DLGF a reassessment plan for the county. The DLGF must complete its review and approval of the reassessment plan before January 1 of the year following the year in which the reassessment plan is submitted by the county. The reassessment plan must divide all parcels of real property in the county into four (4) different groups of parcels. Each group of parcels must contain approximately twenty-five percent (25%) of the parcels within each class of real property in the county. All real property in each group of parcels shall be reassessed under the county's reassessment plan once during each four (4) year cycle. The reassessment of a group of parcels in a particular class of real property shall begin on May 1 of a year, and must be completed on or before January 1 of the year after the year in which the reassessment of the group of parcels begins. For real property included in a group of parcels that is reassessed, the reassessment is the basis for taxes payable in the year following the year in which the reassessment is to be completed. The county may submit a reassessment plan that provides for reassessing more than twenty-five percent (25%) of all parcels of real property in the county in a particular year. A plan may provide that all parcels are to be reassessed in one (1) year. However, a plan must cover a four (4) year period. All real property in each group of parcels shall be reassessed under the county's current reassessment plan once during each reassessment cycle. The reassessment of the first group of parcels under a county's reassessment plan begins on May 1, 2018, and is to be completed on or before January 1, 2019. Since 2007, all real property assessments are revalued annually to reflect market value based on comparable sales data ("Trending"). When a change in assessed value occurs, a written notification is sent to the affected property owner. If the owner wishes to appeal this action, the owner may file a petition requesting a review of the action. This petition must be filed with the county assessor in which the property is located within 45 days after the written notification is given to the taxpayer or May 10 of that year, whichever is later. While the appeal is pending, the taxpayer may pay taxes based on the current year's tax rate and the previous or current year's assessed value.

Beginning in 2018, the County Auditor shall submit to the DLGF parcel level data of certified net assessed values as required by and according to a schedule provided by the DLGF.

CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT

Description of Circuit Breaker:

Article 10, Section 1 of the Constitution of the State of Indiana (the "Constitutional Provision") provides that, for property taxes first due and payable in 2012 and thereafter, the Indiana General Assembly shall, by law, limit a taxpayer's property tax liability to a specified percentage of the gross assessed value of the taxpayer's real and personal property. Indiana Code § 6-1.1-20.6 (the "Statute") authorizes such limits in the form of a tax credit for all property taxes in an amount that exceeds the gross assessed value of real and personal property eligible for the credit (the "Circuit Breaker Tax Credit"). For property assessed as a homestead (as defined in Indiana Code § 6-1.1-12-37), the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit is equal to the amount by which the property taxes attributable to the homestead exceed 1% of the gross assessed value of the homestead. Property taxes attributable to the gross assessed value, property taxes attributable to other non-residential real property and personal property are limited to 3% of the gross assessed value. The Statute provides additional property tax limits for property taxes paid by certain senior citizens.

If applicable, the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit will result in a reduction of property tax collections for each political subdivision in which the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit is applied. School corporations are authorized to impose a referendum tax levy, if approved by voters, to replace property tax revenue that the school corporation will not receive due to the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. Otherwise school corporations and other political subdivisions may not increase their property tax levy or borrow money to make up for any property tax revenue shortfall due to the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit.

The Constitutional Provision excludes from the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit property taxes first due and payable in 2012, and thereafter, that are imposed after being approved by the voters in a referendum. The Statute codifies this exception, providing that, with respect to property taxes first due and payable in 2012 and thereafter, property taxes imposed after being approved by the voters in a referendum will not be considered for purposes of calculating the limits to property tax liability under the provisions of the Statute. In accordance with the Constitutional Provision, the General Assembly has, in the Statute, designated Lake County and St. Joseph County as "eligible counties" and has provided that property taxes imposed in these eligible counties to pay debt service and make lease rental payments for bonds or leases issued or entered into before July 1, 2008 or on bonds issued or leases entered into after June 30, 2008 to refund those bonds or leases, will not be considered for purposes of calculating the limits to property tax liability under the provisions of the Statute, for purposes of calculating the limits to property tax is bonds or leases, will not be considered for purposes of calculating the limits to property tax liability under the provisions of the Statute, through and including December 31, 2019.

The Statute requires political subdivisions to fully fund the payment of outstanding debt service or lease rental obligations payable from property taxes ("Debt Service Obligations"), regardless of any reduction in property tax collections due to the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. For school corporations, any shortfall could also be funded through the State Intercept Program (herein defined); however, application of the State Intercept Program will result in a shortfall in distributions to the school corporation's general fund and school corporations are encouraged by the DLGF to fund any shortfall directly from the school corporation's general fund to avoid the application of that event to the treasurer of the State by a claimant; the treasurer of State is required to pay the unpaid Debt Service Obligations from money in the possession of the State that would otherwise be available to the political subdivision under any other law. A deduction must be made: (i) first, from local income tax distributions that would otherwise be distributed to the county; and (ii) second, from any other undistributed funds of the political subdivision in possession of the State.

Pursuant to IC 6-1.1-20.6-9.9, a school corporation that is expected to experience sufficient Circuit Breaker Tax Credit loss may, prior to May 1 of a year, request the DLGF, to certify the amount of Circuit Breaker Tax Credit loss, making the school corporation an eligible school corporation under IC 6-1.1-20.6-9.9 (an "Eligible School Corporation"). An Eligible School Corporation may allocate its Circuit Breaker Tax Credit loss, for 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 proportionately across all school corporation property tax funds, including the debt service fund, and is exempt from the protected taxes requirement described below. The School Corporation did <u>not</u> qualify for this exemption for 2018. At this time, the School Corporation does not have enough information to determine if it will qualify for this exemption for 2019.

For 2018 or 2019, if a school corporation: (i) issues new bonds or enters into a new lease rental agreement for which the school corporation is imposing or will impose a debt service levy other than: (A) to refinance or renew prior bond or lease rental obligations existing before January 1, 2017; or (B) for indebtedness that is approved in a local public question or referendum under IC 6-1.1-20 or any other law; and (ii) the school corporation's total debt service levy and total debt service tax rate in 2018 or 2019 is greater than the school corporation's total debt service levy and total debt service tax rate in 2016, the school corporation will not be eligible to allocate its Circuit Breaker Tax Credit loss proportionately.

Except for an Eligible School Corporation, the Statute categorizes property taxes levied to pay Debt Service Obligations as "protected taxes," regardless of whether the property taxes were approved at a referendum, and all other property taxes as "unprotected taxes." The total amount of revenue to be distributed to the fund for which the protected taxes were imposed shall be determined without applying the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. The application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit must reduce only the amount of unprotected taxes distributed to a fund. The School Corporation may allocate the reduction by using a combination of unprotected taxes of the School Corporation in those taxing districts in which the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit caused a reduction in protected taxes. The tax revenue and each fund of any other political subdivisions must not be affected by the reduction.

If the allocation of property tax reductions to funds receiving only unprotected taxes is insufficient to offset the amount of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit, the revenue for a fund receiving protected taxes will also be reduced. If a fund receiving protected taxes is reduced, the Statute provides that a political subdivision may transfer money from any other available source in order to meet its Debt Service Obligations. The amount of this transfer is limited to the amount by which the protected taxes are insufficient to meet Debt Service Obligations.

The School Corporation cannot predict the timing, likelihood or impact on property tax collections of any future actions taken, amendments to the Constitution of the State of Indiana or legislation enacted, regulations or rulings promulgated or issued to implement any such regulations, statutes or the Constitutional Provision described above or of future property tax reform in general. There has been no judicial interpretation of this legislation. In addition, there can be no assurance as to future events or legislation that may affect the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit or the collection of property taxes by the School Corporation.

For example, in March, 2016, the Indiana General Assembly passed legislation which revises the factors used to calculate the assessed value of agricultural land. This legislation is retroactive to the January 1, 2016, assessment date and applies to each assessment date thereafter. The revised factors enacted in the legislation may reduce the total assessed value of agricultural land, which could shift property tax liability from agricultural property owners to other property owners. In addition, the reduction in the assessed value of agricultural land may result in a reduction of the total assessed value of a school corporation. A lower assessed value of a school corporation may result in higher tax rates in order for a school corporation to receive its approved property tax levy. *See* "PROCEDURES FOR PROPERTY ASSESSMENT, TAX LEVY AND COLLECTION" herein.

Estimated Circuit Breaker Tax Credit for the School Corporation:

According to the DLGF, the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit allocable to the School Corporation for budget years 2016, 2017 and 2018 were \$5,058,869, \$5,678,691 and \$5,467,285, respectively. These estimates do not include the estimated debt service on the Bonds.

The Circuit Breaker Tax Credit amounts above do not reflect the potential effect of any further changes in the property tax system or methods of funding local government that may be enacted by the Indiana General Assembly in the future. The effects of these changes could affect the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit and the impact could be material. Other future events, such as the loss of a major taxpayer, reductions in assessed value, increases in property tax rates

of overlapping taxing units or the reduction in local option income taxes applied to property tax relief could increase effective property tax rates and the amount of the lost revenue due to the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit, and the resulting increase could be material.

CONTINUING DISCLOSURE

Pursuant to continuing disclosure requirements promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") in SEC Rule 15c2-12, as amended to the date hereof (the "SEC Rule"), the School Corporation has entered into a Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking (the "Original Undertaking"), dated November 16, 2017. In connection with the issuance of the Bonds the School Corporation will enter into a Second Supplement to the Original Undertaking (the "Supplement" and together with the Original Undertaking, the "Undertaking"). Pursuant to the terms of the Undertaking, the School Corporation agrees to provide the information detailed in the Undertaking, the form of which is attached hereto as Appendix D.

The School Corporation may, from time to time, amend or modify the Undertaking without the consent of or notice to the owners of the Bonds if either (a)(i) such amendment or modification is made in connection with a change in circumstances that arises from a change in legal requirements, change in law or change in the identity, nature or status of the School Corporation, or type of business conducted; (ii) the Undertaking, as so amended or modified, would have complied with the requirements of the SEC Rule on the date of execution of the Undertaking, after taking into account any amendments or interpretations of the SEC Rule, as well as any change in circumstances; and (iii) such amendment or modification does not materially impair the interests of the holders of the Bonds, as determined either by (A) nationally recognized bond counsel or (B) an approving vote of the holders of the Bonds pursuant to the terms of the Resolution or Trust Indenture at the time of such amendment or modification; or (b) such amendment or modification (including an amendment or modification which rescinds the Undertaking) is permitted by the SEC Rule, then in effect.

The School Corporation may, at its sole discretion, utilize an agent in connection with the dissemination of any annual financial information required to be provided by the School Corporation pursuant to the terms of the Undertaking.

The purpose of the Undertaking is to enable the Underwriters to purchase the Bonds by providing for an undertaking by the School Corporation in satisfaction of the SEC Rule. The Undertaking is solely for the benefit of the owners of the Bonds and creates no new contractual or other rights for the SEC, underwriters, brokers, dealers, municipal securities dealers, potential customers, other obligated persons or any other third party. The sole remedy against the School Corporation for any failure to carry out any provision of the Undertaking shall be for specific performance of the School Corporation's disclosure obligations under the Undertaking and not for money damages of any kind or in any amount or any other remedy. The School Corporation's failure to honor its covenants under the Undertaking shall not constitute a breach or default of the Bonds, the Resolution or any other agreement.

In order to assist the Underwriters in complying with the Underwriters' obligations pursuant to SEC Rule, the School Corporation represents that in the previous five years it has not fully complied with its previous undertakings including, but may not be limited to, the following instances: unaudited financial information and operating data for the calendar year ended December 31, 2013 and notice of bond insurer rating changes were posted late. The School Corporation makes no representation as to any potential materiality of such prior instances, as materiality is dependent upon individual facts and circumstances. The School Corporation has instituted procedures for ongoing compliance with such previous undertakings thereafter. The School Corporation has retained Ice Miller LLP as its dissemination agent.

BOND RATING

S&P Global Ratings ("S&P Global") has assigned a programmatic bond rating of "AA+" to the Bonds. S&P Global has also assigned an underlying rating of "A" to the Bonds. Such ratings reflect only the view of S&P Global and any explanation of the significance of such ratings may only be obtained from S&P Global.

The ratings are not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold the Bonds, and such ratings may be subject to revision or withdrawal at any time by S&P Global. Any downward revision or withdrawal of the ratings may have an adverse effect upon the market price of the Bonds.

The School Corporation did not apply to any other rating service for a rating on the Bonds.

UNDERWRITING

The Bonds are being purchased by Robert W. Baird & Co., Inc., et al. (collectively, the "Underwriters") at a purchase price of \$5,046,042.70, which is the par amount of the Bonds of \$5,000,000.00 less the Underwriters' discount of \$23,062.50 plus the original issue premium of \$69,105.20.

The Underwriters intend to offer the Bonds to the public at the offering prices set forth on the cover page of this Official Statement. The Underwriters may allow concessions to certain dealers (including dealers in a selling group of the Underwriters and other dealers depositing the Bonds into investment trusts), who may reallow concessions to other dealers. After the initial public offering, the public offering price may be varied from time to time by the Underwriters.

MUNICIPAL ADVISOR

H.J. Umbaugh & Associates, Certified Public Accountants, LLP (the "Municipal Advisor") ("Umbaugh") has been retained by the School Corporation to provide certain financial advisory services including, among other things, preparation of the deemed "nearly final" Preliminary Official Statement and the Final Official Statement (the "Official Statements"). The information contained in the Official Statements has been compiled from records and other materials provided by School Corporation officials and other sources deemed to be reliable. The Municipal Advisor has not and will not independently verify the completeness and accuracy of the information contained in the Official Statements.

The Municipal Advisor's duties, responsibilities and fees arise solely as Municipal Advisor to the School Corporation and they have no secondary obligations or other responsibility. The Municipal Advisor's fees are expected to be paid from proceeds of the Bonds.

Municipal Advisor Registration:

Umbaugh is a Municipal Advisor registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board. As such, Umbaugh is providing certain specific municipal advisory services to the School Corporation, but is neither a placement agent to the School Corporation nor a broker/dealer and cannot participate in the underwriting of the Bonds.

The offer and sale of the Bonds shall be made by the School Corporation, in the sole discretion of the School Corporation, and under its control and supervision. The School Corporation agrees that Umbaugh does not undertake to sell or attempt to sell the Bonds, and will take no part in the sale thereof.

Other Financial Industry Activities and Affiliations:

Umbaugh Cash Advisory Services, LLC ("UCAS") is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Umbaugh. UCAS is registered as an investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the federal Investment Advisers Act. UCAS provides non-discretionary investment advice with the purpose of helping clients create and maintain a disciplined approach to investing their funds prudently and effectively. UCAS may provide advisory services to the clients of Umbaugh.

UCAS has no other activities or arrangements that are material to its advisory business or its clients with a related person who is a broker-dealer, investment company, other investment adviser or financial planner, bank, law firm or other financial entity.

PROPOSED LEGISLATION

Current and future legislative proposals, if enacted into law, clarification of the Code or court decisions may cause interest on the Bonds to be subject, directly or indirectly, to federal income taxation or to be subject to or exempted from state income taxation, or otherwise prevent Beneficial Owners from realizing the full current benefit of the tax status of such interest. The introduction or enactment of any such legislative proposals, clarification of the Code or court decisions may also affect the market price for, or marketability of, the Bonds. Prospective purchasers of the Bonds should consult their own tax advisors regarding any pending or proposed federal or state tax legislation, regulations or litigation, as to which Bond Counsel expresses no opinion.

Legislation affecting municipal bonds is considered from time to time by the United States Congress and the Executive Branch, including some proposed changes under consideration at the time of issuance of the Bonds. Bond Counsel's opinion is based upon the law in existence on the date of issuance of the Bonds. It is possible that legislation enacted after the date of issuance of the Bonds or proposed for consideration will have an adverse effect on the excludability of all or a part of the interest on the Bonds from gross income, the manner in which such interest is subject to federal income taxation or the market price of the Bonds.

Legislation affecting municipal bonds is considered from time to time by the Indiana legislature and Executive Branch. It is possible that legislation enacted after the date of the Bonds or proposed for consideration will have an adverse effect on payment or timing of payment or other matters impacting the Bonds.

The School Corporation cannot predict the outcome of any such federal or state proposals as to passage, ultimate content or impact if passed, or timing of consideration or passage. Purchasers of the Bonds should reach their own conclusions regarding the impact of any such federal or state proposals.

TAX MATTERS

In the opinion of Ice Miller LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana ("Bond Counsel") under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is excludable from gross income under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") for federal income tax purposes and is not a specific preference item for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax, although Bond Counsel observes that it is included in adjusted current earnings in calculating corporate alternative minimum taxable income for taxable years that begin prior to January 1, 2018. This opinion is conditioned on continuing compliance by the School Corporation with the Tax Covenants (hereinafter defined). Failure to comply with the Tax Covenants could cause interest on the Bonds to lose the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes retroactive to the date of issue. In the opinion of Bond Counsel, under existing laws, regulations, judicial decisions and rulings, interest on the Bonds is exempt from income taxation in the State of Indiana (the "State"). This opinion relates only to the exemption of interest on the Bonds for State income tax purposes. *See* Appendix C for the form of Bond Counsel opinion.

The Code imposes certain requirements which must be met subsequent to the issuance of the Bonds as a condition to the exclusion from gross income of interest on the Bonds for federal income tax purposes. The School Corporation will covenant not to take any action, within its power and control, nor fail to take any action with respect to the Bonds that would result in the loss of the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code (collectively, the "Tax Covenants"). The Resolution and certain certificates and agreements to be delivered on the date of delivery of the Bonds establish procedures under which compliance with the requirements of the Code can be met. It is not an event of default under the Resolution if interest on the Bonds is not excludable from gross income for federal tax purposes or otherwise pursuant to any provision of the Code which is not in effect on the issue date of the Bonds.

Indiana Code § 6-5.5 imposes a franchise tax on certain taxpayers (as defined in Indiana Code § 6-5.5) which, in general, include all corporations which are transacting the business of a financial institution in Indiana. The franchise tax will be measured in part by interest excluded from gross income under Section 103 of the Code minus associated expenses disallowed under Section 265 of the Code. Taxpayers should consult their own tax advisors regarding the impact of this legislation on their ownership of the Bonds.

Although Bond Counsel will render an opinion in the form attached as Appendix C hereto, the accrual or receipt of interest on the Bonds may otherwise affect a bondholder's federal income tax or state tax liability. The nature and extent of these other tax consequences will depend upon the bondholder's particular tax status and a bondholder's other items of income or deduction. Taxpayers who may be affected by such other tax consequences include, without limitation, individuals, financial institutions, certain insurance companies, S corporations, certain foreign corporations, individual recipients of Social Security or railroad retirement benefits and taxpayers who may be deemed to have incurred (or continued) indebtedness to purchase or carry the Bonds. Bond Counsel expresses no opinion regarding any other such tax consequences. Prospective purchasers of the Bonds should consult their own tax advisors with regard to the other tax consequences of owning the Bonds.

Under existing laws, judicial decisions, regulations and rulings, the Bonds have been designated as "qualified taxexempt obligations" for purposes of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code relating to the exception from the 100% disallowance of the deduction for interest expense allocable to interest on tax-exempt obligations acquired by financial institutions. The designation is conditioned on continuing compliance with the Tax Covenants.

AMORTIZABLE BOND PREMIUM

The initial offering prices of the Bonds are greater than the principal amount payable at maturity or call date. As a result, the Bonds will be considered to be issued with amortizable bond premium (the "Bond Premium"). An owner who acquires a Bond in the initial offering will be required to adjust the owner's basis in the Bond downward as a result of the amortization of the Bond Premium, pursuant to Section 1016(a)(5) of the Code. Such adjusted tax basis will be used to determine taxable gain or loss upon the disposition of the Bonds (including sale, redemption or payment at maturity or call). The amount of amortizable Bond Premium will be computed on the basis of the owner's yield to maturity, with compounding at the end of each accrual period. Rules for determining (i) the amount of amortizable Bond Premium will be allowed pursuant to Section 171(b) of the Code. No income tax deduction for the amount of amortizable Bond Premium will be allowed pursuant to Section 171(a)(2) of the Code, but amortization of Bond Premium may be taken into account as a reduction in the amount of tax-exempt income for purposes of determining other tax consequences of owning the Bonds. Owners of the Bonds should consult their tax advisors with respect to the precise determination for federal income tax purposes of the treatment of Bond Premium and with respect to the state and local tax consequences of owning and disposing of the Bonds.

Special rules governing the treatment of Bond Premium, which are applicable to dealers in tax-exempt securities are found at Section 75 of the Code. Dealers in tax-exempt securities are urged to consult their own tax advisors concerning treatment of Bond Premium.

LITIGATION

To the knowledge of the officers and counsel for the School Corporation, there is no litigation pending or threatened, against the School Corporation, which in any way questions or affects the validity of the Bonds, or any proceedings or transactions relating to the issuance, sale or delivery thereof.

The officers and counsel for the School Corporation will certify at the time of delivery of the Bonds that there is no litigation pending or in any way threatened questioning the validity of the Bonds, or any of the proceedings had relating to the authorization, issuance and sale of the Bonds, the Bond Resolution or the Project would result in a material adverse impact on the financial condition of the School Corporation.

CERTAIN LEGAL MATTERS

Legal matters incident to the authorization and issuance of the Bonds are subject to the unqualified approving opinion of Ice Miller LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana, Bond Counsel, whose approving opinion will be available at the time of delivery of the Bonds. Ice Miller LLP has not been asked nor has it undertaken to review the accuracy or sufficiency of this Official Statement, and will express no opinion thereon. The form of opinion of Bond Counsel is included as Appendix C of this Official Statement.

As part of a criminal investigation conducted by the FBI and the Department of Justice, Franklin Fennell and Frank Shahadey, two employees of the School Corporation were criminally charged on November 2, 2016 on various charges including nine counts of wire fraud and one count of Theft of Government Funds. In addition, Mr. Fennell was charged with two additional counts of False Statements. Fennell and Shahadey were subsequently indicted on December 14, 2016. The case is captioned U.S. v. Franklin Fennell and Frank Shahadey, Case No. 2:16-cr-0028, United States District Court, Southern District of Indiana.

On November 3, 2016, the School Corporation terminated the employment of Fennell and Shahadey.

Shahadey pleaded guilty as part of a plea agreement filed June 23, 2017. Shahadey has filed a motion requesting clarification of his restitution obligation, which motion remains pending.

On December 14, 2017, Fennell was found guilty as to all counts charged against him. Fennell was ordered to pay restitution to the School Corporation.

On September 24, 2018, the Marion County Prosecutor's Office filed an Information against the School Corporation's former Superintendent, Daniel Tanoos related to events that occurred between years 2000 and 2016. The cause is captioned State of Indiana v. Daniel Tanoos, Marion Superior Court, Criminal Division, No. 49G04-1809-FC-032385. The Information charges Tanoos with three counts of Bribery in violation of Ind. Code § 35-44.1-1.2(a)(4). On

October 8, 2018, the School Corporation terminated the employment of Tanoos, who had retired as Superintendent on July 1, 2018 but remained employed with the School Corporation.

The School Corporation is unaware of any legal or factual similarities between the Fennell and Shahadey prosecutions on the one hand and the Tanoos prosecution on the other. The School Corporation has never been notified that it is a subject or target of any investigation connected with any of the investigations. The School Corporation is unaware of any other current employees of the School Corporation being identified as a target or subject of any FBI investigation.

The School Corporation, and its new Superintendent (effective July 1, 2018) Dr. Robert Haworth (previously Superintendent of the Elkhart Community School Corporation), is in the process of reviewing its policies and procedures which will also include: (i) a review of procurement procedures and policies; and (ii) the institution of whistle blower policies and procedures.

LEGAL OPINIONS AND ENFORCEABILITY OF REMEDIES

The various legal opinions to be delivered concurrently with the delivery of the Bonds express the professional judgment of the attorneys rendering the opinions on the legal issues explicitly addressed therein. By rendering a legal opinion, the opinion giver does not become an insurer or guarantor of that expression of professional judgment, of the transaction opined upon, or of the future performance of parties to such transaction. Nor does the rendering of an opinion guarantee the outcome of any legal dispute that may arise out of the transaction.

The remedies available to the bondholders upon a default under the Bond Resolution, are in many respects dependent upon judicial actions which are often subject to discretion and delay. Under existing constitutional and statutory law and judicial decisions, including specifically Title 11 of the United States Code (the federal bankruptcy code), the remedies provided in the Bond Resolution may not be readily available or may be limited. Under federal and State environmental laws certain liens may be imposed on property of the School Corporation from time to time, but the School Corporation has no reason to believe, under existing law, that any such lien would have priority over the lien on the property taxes pledged to owners of the Bonds.

The various legal opinions to be delivered concurrently with the delivery of the Bonds will be qualified as to the enforceability of the various legal instruments by limitations imposed by the valid exercise of the constitutional powers of the State and the United States of America and bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally, and by general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

These exceptions would encompass any exercise of federal, State or local police powers (including the police powers of the School Corporation), in a manner consistent with the public health and welfare. Enforceability of the Bond Resolution in a situation where such enforcement may adversely affect public health and welfare may be subject to these police powers.

The School Corporation certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that this Official Statement, as of its date and as it relates to the School Corporation and its economic and financial condition, (i) is complete and accurate; (ii) does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact; and (iii) does not omit any material facts or information which would make the statements contained herein misleading.

This Official Statement and its execution are duly authorized.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

President, Board of School Trustees By:

Attest: Board of School Trustees Scretary

(This page intentionally left blank.)

APPENDIX A

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page(s)

Vigo County School Corporation	
System Overview	
Facilities	
Services	
Enrollment	
Board of School Trustees	
Administration and Staff	A-3
Pension Obligations	A-3 – A-5
General Physical and Demographic Information	
Location	A-5
General Characteristics	A-5
Planning and Zoning	A-5 – A-6
Higher Education	A-6
General Economic and Financial Information	
Commerce and Industry	A-6 – A-7
Large Employers	
Employment	
Building Permits	
Population	A-10
Age Statistics	A-10
Educational Attainment	
Miscellaneous Economic Information	
Schedule of Indebtedness	A-12
Debt Ratios	A-13
Debt Limit	
Schedule of Historical Net Assessed Valuation	A-14
Detail of Net Assessed Valuation	A-15
Comparative Schedule of Certified Tax Rates	
Property Taxes Levied and Collected	A-17
Large Taxpayers	A-18
Statement of Receipts, Disbursements, Other Financing Sources (Uses), and	
Cash and Investment Balances - Regulatory Basis	
Summary of Receipts and Expenditures by Fund	A-24 – A-29

(This page intentionally left blank.)

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

SYSTEM OVERVIEW

The Vigo County School Corporation (the "School Corporation") is coterminous with Vigo County and includes the City of Terre Haute, in southwest Indiana. The School Corporation is approximately 400 square miles.

FACILITIES

The School Corporation presently operates the following schools.

School	<u>Grades</u>	Year <u>Opened</u>	Additions/ <u>Renovations</u>	2018/2019 <u>Enrollment</u>
Sugar Creek Consolidated	PK-5	2004		318
Davis Park Elementary	PK-5	1988		304
Dixie Bee Elementary	K-5	1971	2007	643
Farrington Grove Elementary	K-5	1988	2007	406
Fayette Elementary	K-5	2004		194
Benjamin Franklin Elementary	PK-5	2004		299
Blanche E. Fuqua Elementary	PK-5	1957	2000, 2012-2013	307
Lost Creek Elementary	PK-5	1960	1989	677
Meadows Elementary	PK-5	1957	2005	269
Riley Elementary	PK-5	1998		363
Rio Grande Elementary	PK-5	1972	2001, 2003	485
Sugar Grove Elementary	K-5	1988	,	388
Terre Town Elementary	PK-5	1962	2010	615
West Vigo Elementary	PK-5	1971	2016	235
Ouabache Elementary	PK-5	1979	1984, 2007	322
Deming Elementary	PK-5	1978	2004	245
Adelaide DeVaney Elementary	PK-5	1979	2012-2013	445
Hoosier Prairie Elementary	K-5	1979	2013	338
Honey Creek Middle School	6-8	1993		768
Otter Creek Middle School	6-8	1957	1995	814
Sarah Scott Middle School	6-8	1999		423
West Vigo Middle School	6-8	1974	2008	406
Woodrow Wilson Middle School	6-8	1926	2006	820
Terre Haute North Vigo High School	9-12	1971	1993	1,789
Terre Haute South Vigo High School	9-12	1971	1993	1,752
West Vigo High School	9-12	1960		588
McLean High School	6-12	1917	1997, 2007	93
Booker T. Washington High School	9-12	2010		57
VCSC Aquatics Center		2015		
Total				14,363

SERVICES

The School Corporation provides a complete academic curriculum as well as a variety of extracurricular activities for grades pre-kindergarten through twelve. Many Advanced Placement courses are available to high school students in areas such as science, English, math, foreign language, economics, and history. College Challenge Courses are offered to high school students and allow the student to receive college as well as high school credit. The School Corporation has an extensive Career and Technical Education program where students from Vigo and adjacent Clay County are able to take courses that integrate classroom instruction with hands-on experience using state of the art tools and equipment. In the summer of 2016, the School Corporation partnered with Eleven Fifty Academy, Old National Bank, Terre Haute Savings Bank, Terre Haute Chamber of Commerce, and Launch Terre Haute to offer three computer coding camps for grades second through twelve. The camps taught students how to write computer code, how to assemble a computer system, and what a software development professional does day-to-day.

Special Education is provided through the Covered Bridge Special Education District, which is an interlocal special education planning district that serves four area school corporations. The Covered Bridge Special Education District is one of the largest in the State of Indiana. Alternative education is provided through two facilities in the School Corporation. The McLean Education Center serves students in grades six through twelve who have faced challenges within the traditional school setting. Booker T. Washington High School serves students who are teenage parents as well as other alternative students. The School Corporation also offers Adult Education to the community for adults who need to advance skills, complete credits to graduate, and improve English speaking skills. Students are able to enroll in Adult Basic Education classes to prepare for the High School Equivalency Test.

The Vigo County Education Foundation (VCEF) is a non-profit and volunteer-based organization that works to generate new sources of revenue, such as grants, to fund educational projects and provide enhanced educational opportunities for students.

ENROLLMENT

Presented below are enrollment figures as provided by the School Corporation. The statistics represent the number of students enrolled at the beginning of the school years.

School Year	Enrollment
2009/2010	15,347
2010/2011	15,161
2011/2012	15,065
2012/2013	14,824
2013/2014	14,702
2014/2015	14,486
2015/2016	14,907
2016/2017	14,710
2017/2018	14,474
2018/2019	14,363

Presented below are total projected enrollment figures as provided by the School Corporation.

	Year	Projected <u>Enrollment</u>
	2019/2020	14,253
	2020/2021	14,143
	2021/2022	14,033
	2022/2023	13,923
	2023/2024	13,813
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES		
	Current	Current
	Term	Term
Name	Began	Ends
Jackie Lower, President	01/01/2017	12/31/2020
Tammy Pearson, Vice President	01/01/2015	12/31/2018
Alpa Patel, Secretary	01/01/2015	12/31/2018
Melvin L. Burks	01/01/2017	12/31/2020
Paul Lockhart	01/01/2017	12/31/2020
Dave Lotter	01/01/2015	12/31/2018
Patrick Sheehan	01/01/2015	12/31/2018

ADMINISTRATION AND STAFF

The School Corporation is under the direction of a seven-member elected School Board of Trustees who serve fouryear terms. The Superintendent, appointed by the Board of School Trustees, directs a certified staff of 1,165 and a non-certified staff of 1,085 with union representation as follows:

Union Name	Union <u>Representation</u>	Number of <u>Members</u>	Contract Expiration Date
Vigo County Teachers' Association	Teachers	817	06/30/2019
Vigo County School Secretaries Association	School Secretaries	7	12/31/2018
Vigo County Custodial/Maintenance Assoc.	Custodians/Maintenance	60	12/31/2018

PENSION OBLIGATIONS

Public Employees' Retirement Fund

Plan Description

The Indiana Public Employees' Retirement Fund (PERF) is a defined benefit pension plan. PERF is an agent multipleemployer public employee retirement system, which provides retirement benefits to plan members and beneficiaries. All full-time employees are eligible to participate in this defined benefit plan. State statutes (IC 5-10.2 and 5-10.3) govern, through the Indiana Public Retirement System (INPRS) Board, most requirements of the system, and give the School Corporation authority to contribute to the plan. The PERF retirement benefit consists of the pension provided by employer contributions plus an annuity provided by the member's annuity savings account. The annuity savings account consists of members' contributions, set by state statute at 3 percent of compensation, plus the interest credited to the member's account. The employer may elect to make the contributions on behalf of the member.

INPRS administers the plan and issues a publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information for the plan as a whole and for its participants. That report may be obtained by contacting:

Indiana Public Retirement System One North Capitol, Suite 001 Indianapolis, IN 46204 Ph. (888) 526-1687

Funding Policy and Annual Pension Cost

The contribution requirements of the plan members for PERF are established by the Board of Trustees of INPRS.

Employer contributions by the School Corporation for the year 2017 were \$1,921,973.

Teachers' Retirement Fund

Plan Description

The Indiana Teachers' Retirement Fund (TRF) is a defined benefit pension plan. TRF is a cost-sharing multipleemployer public employee retirement system, which provides retirement benefits to plan members and beneficiaries. All employees engaged in teaching or in the supervision of teaching in the public schools of the State of Indiana are eligible to participate in TRF. State statute (IC 5-10.2) governs, through the Indiana Public Retirement System (INPRS) Board, most requirements of the system, and gives the School Corporation authority to contribute to the plan. The TRF retirement benefit consists of the pension provided by employer contributions plus an annuity provided by the member's annuity savings account. The annuity savings account consists of members' contributions, set by state statute at 3 percent of compensation, plus the interest credited to the member's account. The School Corporation may elect to make the contributions on behalf of the member. INPRS issues a publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information for the TRF plan as a whole and for its participants. That report may be obtained by contacting:

Indiana Public Retirement System One North Capitol, Suite 001 Indianapolis, IN 46204 Ph. (888) 286-3544

Funding Policy and Annual Pension Cost

The School Corporation contributes the employer's share to TRF for certified employees employed under a federally funded program and all the certified employees hired after July 1, 1995. The School Corporation currently receives partial funding, through the school funding formula, from the State of Indiana for this contribution. The employer's share of contributions for certified personnel who are not employed under a federally funded program and were hired before July 1, 1995, is considered to be an obligation of, and is paid by, the State of Indiana.

Employer contributions by the School Corporation for the year 2017 were \$5,252,670.

Other Retirement Benefits

The School Corporation contributes to a Retirement Savings Plan 401(a). The contributions for 2017 were \$2,851,105.

Other Postemployment Benefits

The School Corporation provides insurance for retired employees as a type of bridge benefit until the retiree is eligible for Medicare. Eligibility, benefits, and the amount the School Corporation contributes for this benefit varies by employment group.

Administrators who retire prior to Medicare eligibility and who meet the eligibility requirements for severance pay, receive a monthly contribution of \$250 applied to the cost of the employee health insurance premium at the time of retirement until the Administrator reaches Medicare eligibility or a maximum of 120 months. The retiree and returning retirees may participate in the Group Insurance Program to the same extent that they participated during their last year of employment.

Teachers who retire prior to Medicare eligibility can receive a monthly contribution of \$125 applied towards the retiree's insurance premium for any School Corporation insurance plan that the teacher was enrolled in during the twelve month period before retirement until the retiree qualifies for Medicare. Additionally, if a teacher qualifies for this benefit and the retiree is covered by a spouse's insurance plan that is an active, at-work employee the retiree may elect to have their annual benefit contributed towards their spouse's premiums.

Administrative Clerical employees who retire prior to Medicare eligibility and who meet the severance eligibility criteria, receive a monthly contribution of \$513 applied to the cost of the retiree's insurance premium until the retiree reaches Medicare eligibility. The retirees and retirees returning to a retiree plan benefit will receive the same benefits as their last year of employment. For Administrative Clerical employees retiring after December 31, 2014, the contributions are limited to a maximum of 120 months. For any Administrative Clerical employee hired in their position after January 1, 2014, the amount the School Corporation contributes, if the retiree is eligible, is \$250 per month.

Technical and Managerial employees who retire prior to Medicare eligibility and who meet the severance pay eligibility criteria, receive a monthly contribution of \$250 applied to the cost of the retiree's health insurance premium until the retiree reaches Medicare eligibility or a maximum of 120 months. The retiree and returning retirees may participate in the Group Insurance Program to the same extent that they participated during their last year of employment.

Secretary employees who retire prior to the age of sixty-five, are at least fifty years of age, and have at least ten years of service with the School Corporation receive a monthly contribution of \$125 applied to the retiree's insurance premium until the retiree is eligible for Medicare. For employees retiring after January 1, 2016, the number of

payments will be limited to either the month the retiree obtains Medicare eligibility or 120 monthly payments, whichever first occurs.

Custodial and Maintenance employees who retire prior to Medicare eligibility, have reached the age fifty, and have at least ten years of service with the School Corporation receive a monthly contribution of \$125 towards the retiree's insurance premium for a maximum of fifteen years or until the retiree attains Medicare eligibility. For employees retiring after July 1, 2016 the School Corporation will contribute \$125 a month for a maximum of 120 months or until the retiree attains Medicare eligibility.

There are currently a total of 185 retirees receiving the insurance benefits described above and in 2017 the School Corporation contributed \$307,589.

In addition, the School Corporation pays out additional benefits upon termination of employment or retirement. Administrators, Administrative Clerical employees, Managerial, and Technical Service employees receive a pay out of accumulated vacation days at the employee's per diem rate with a maximum of 20 days upon resignation or retirement and a maximum of 40 days upon death. Custodial and Maintenance employees receive a pay out of any unused and accumulated vacation days upon termination of employment. Secretary employees are not able to accumulate vacation days, but any unused vacation days are paid out upon termination of employment. A Severance benefit is also paid out to Administrators, Teachers, Administrative Clerical employees, Food Service employees, Custodial and Maintenance employees, Managerial employees, Bus Drivers, Secretary employees, and Technical Service employees. To receive the benefit each employee group has a specific set of criteria that must be met. The benefits paid out vary by employee group and most involve a calculation involving unused sick and personal days as well as a payout related to years of service.

The School Corporation contributed \$507,667 for these benefits in 2017.

GENERAL PHYSICAL AND DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

LOCATION

The School Corporation is located in Vigo County (the "County") in west central Indiana, along the border of the State of Illinois. The City of Terre Haute is the county seat. The School Corporation is approximately 75 miles west of Indianapolis and 185 miles south of Chicago, Illinois.

GENERAL CHARACTERISTICS

Terre Haute is the regional commercial and industrial center of the County. Terre Haute is located on Indiana's major east-west route, Interstate 70, and a major north-south route, U.S. Highway 41. Accessibility to transportation routes and several local institutions of higher education located in the area provide a skilled workforce while also making the area attractive to incoming and existing businesses.

Within 40 miles of the County are five of Indiana's State Parks, the most notable being Turkey Run, Shades and Shakamak. The parks offer recreational activities including hiking, horseback riding, fishing, canoeing and camping. The Hulman Civic University Center, located on the Indiana State University Campus provides a 10,200 seat multipurpose facility which hosts athletic events, concerts, conferences, conventions and arena events. In addition, Indiana State University, Rose Hulman Institute of Technology and Saint Mary-of-the-Woods College all offer art, music and theater performances for residents and visitors to enjoy.

PLANNING AND ZONING

The County Area Planning Commission oversees the growth for the City of Terre Haute, the Towns of Riley, Seelyville, and West Terre Haute, and the unincorporated areas of the County. The County also has a Board of Zoning Appeals, which has territorial jurisdiction over matters involving or affecting property with the Towns of Riley, Seelyville, and West Terre Haute as well as the unincorporated areas of the County. The Terre Haute Board of Zoning Appeals has jurisdiction over matters within the corporate boundaries of the City of Terre Haute.

HIGHER EDUCATION

Indiana State University (ISU), one of five state supported universities in Indiana, offers more than 150 undergraduate and graduate degree programs and is located in downtown Terre Haute. Some of the top majors include education, criminal justice and nursing. Student enrollment for the 2018-2019 school year is 13,045.

Rose-Hulman Institute of Technology, was founded in 1874 as the Rose Polytechnic Institute. The College has a 200acre campus on Terre Haute's east side and one of the most prestigious undergraduate engineering, mathematics and science curriculums in the country with an undergraduate student body of 2,168.

The Sisters of Providence have a 1,200 acre parcel of land north of West Terre Haute which includes a convent and Saint Mary-of-the-Woods College (SMWC). The college is the oldest catholic college in Indiana and offers 25 majors. The Board of Trustees voted unanimously to become fully coeducational at its May 1, 2015 meeting. SMWC began accepting applications from men immediately, as commuter students for the fall of 2015. In 2016, the college announced men have the option to be residential students.

Vocational training in the County can be obtained through the high schools and Ivy Tech Community College. Ivy Tech provides hands-on training in business, graphics and media, trade and technical, robotics, computer science and health occupation areas.

GENERAL ECONOMIC AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION

COMMERCE AND INDUSTRY

The County workforce is comprised primarily of jobs in manufacturing, services and wholesale and retail trade. Terre Haute serves as the wholesale trade center for west-central Indiana and eastern Illinois. Due to the convenient rail and trucking transportation routes, geographic location of the area, affordability and several higher educational facilities, many industries have been attracted to the area.

Several highways intersect in the County such as U.S. 41, U.S. 150, U.S. 40, State Road 63, State Road 46, and Interstate 70. In January 2017, the Indiana 641 bypass was opened which includes four lanes of a 55 mile-per-hour freeway to connect U.S. 41 and U.S. 150 with Interstate 70, U.S. 40 and State Road 46. According to the Indiana Economic Digest both the Mayor of Terre Haute and the Indiana Governor believe that this will be an advantage to the Terre Haute economy by allowing for new developments and making it faster to move goods and conduct business.

The Vigo County Industrial Park I and Park II encompass a total of 2,435 acres. The Park I and Park II are adjacent to each other and are located six miles south of Interstate Highway 70 and U.S. Highway 41 and 12 miles from the Terre Haute International Airport, allowing for various transportation opportunities. Current tenants of the parks include Staples Corporation's Distribution Center, ADVICS, ThyssenKrupp Presta and Elementia (formerly CertainTeed Corporation).

In August 2018, Select Genetics, a Minnesota based company, celebrated the grand opening of their \$22 million turkey hatchery in the Vigo County Industrial Park. According to Inside Indiana Business, the new facility is reported to be the largest turkey hatchery in the world and at full capacity, will set 60 million eggs a year. 100 new jobs are expected to be created over the next year.

Verdeco Recycling Midwest opened a new recycling manufacturing plant in 2016 at the Vigo County Industrial Park I. The \$8 million project created 32 new jobs and according to Inside Indiana Business, the company is planning for additional expansion and job creation.

According to an article in the Tribune-Star, Pyrolyx USA announced plans for a new \$24 million project in Terre Haute. The company broke ground on a 60,000 square-foot recycling plant in Fort Harrison Business Park, with plans to use a high technology and environmentally friendly pyrolysis process to derive carbon black oils and other by-products for use in the plastics and rubber industries. The company expects to have the facility in full production by March 2019. The facility will employ 55 full-time staff.

In September 2017, GATX Corporation, a global railcar leasing company, announced plans to expand its operations in Terre Haute. The company is investing \$38.5 million into its 104-acre location, making it the company's only full-scale service center in the Midwest. The project will add up to 30 new railcar maintenance spots, expand administrative offices, construct new finishing and interior lining operations, and build new rail infrastructure. The company plans to create up to 59 new jobs by 2020.

According to an Indiana Economic Digest article dated May 5, 2017, Terre Haute had over \$100 million in investments over the past year. The investments have ranged from new businesses as described above to new apartment complexes near Indiana State University. Wisconsin based ICAP Development constructed a \$15 million, 224 bed student housing development and Indianapolis based Annex 41 completed a \$25 million, 408-bed apartment complex in September 2018.

After sitting vacant for almost a decade, Indianapolis developer, Core Redevelopment, invested \$23 million to transform a former 190,000 square-foot Pillsbury plant into 168 market-rate residential apartments. The facility is located along the banks of the Wabash River and is the first housing development along the east bank of the river.

LARGE EMPLOYERS

Below is a list of the Vigo County's largest employers. The number of employees shown are as reported by company personnel unless otherwise noted. Because of reporting time lags and other factors inherent in collecting and reporting such information, the statistics may not reflect recent employment levels.

Name	Year <u>Established</u>	Type of Business	Reported <u>Employment</u>
Vigo County School Corporation		Public education	2,250 (1)
Union Health	1892	Healthcare facility	2,118 (2)
Indiana State University	1865	Higher education	1,536 (2)
Terre Haute Regional Hospital	1975	Healthcare facility	854 (2)
US Federal Correctional Complex	1940	Federal prison	827
Union Associated Physicians	1916	Healthcare	807
Bemis Company, Inc.	1956	Mfg. polyethylene bags and flexible packaging	723
Vigo County	1818	County government	700 (2)
ADVICS	2001	Mfg. automotive brakes and chassis	639
Sony/ Digital Audio Disc Corp. (DADC)	1984	Mfg. optical media products	335 (3)

(1) Per the School Corporation, includes 1,165 certified and 1,085 non-certified staff.

(2) Per the Terre Haute Economic Development Corporation.

(3) Sony laid off 375 of their original 680 employees at the Terre Haute plant due to a decreased emphasis from retailers on packaged media resulting from consumers increasing use of streaming services. Sony/DADC will be outsourcing the music and video manufacturing, while the Terre Haute facility will continue producing Blu-Ray discs for Sony's PlayStation, as well as manufacturing for new media formats.

EMPLOYMENT

	Unemployment Rate		Vigo
Year	Vigo <u>County</u>	Indiana	County Labor Force
2013	9.4%	7.7%	49,522
2014	7.6%	6.0%	49,446
2015	6.1%	4.8%	48,986
2016	5.4%	4.4%	49,352
2017	4.3%	3.5%	48,600
2018, July	4.7%	3.5%	49,326

Source: Indiana Business Research Center. Data collected as of September 16, 2018

BUILDING PERMITS

Provided below is a summary of the number of building permits and estimated construction costs for the School Corporation.

	Commercial/ Industrial		
	New Construction	Other	Total
Year	Permits	Permits*	Permits
2013	5	1,012	1,017
2014	8	947	955
2015	15	1,063	1,078
2016	8	1,126	1,134
2017	14	1,317	1,331

*Includes all other permit categories.

Source: Vigo County Building Department.

POPULATION

	Vigo C	Vigo County*	
Year	Population	Percent of <u>Change</u>	
1970	114,528	5.60%	
1980	112,385	-1.87%	
1990	106,107	-5.59%	
2000	105,848	-0.24%	
2010	107,848	1.89%	
2017, Est.	107,516	-0.31%	

*The School Corporation is coterminous with Vigo County.

Source: U.S. Census Bureau

AGE STATISTICS

	Vigo <u>County</u>
Under 25 Years 25 to 44 Years 45 to 64 Years 65 Years and Over	38,362 27,482 27,493 14,511
Totals	107,848

Source: U.S. Census Bureau's 2010 Census

EDUCATIONAL ATTAINMENT

	Persons
	25 and Over
Years of	Vigo
School Completed	<u>County</u>
Less than 9th grade	3.1%
9th to 12th grade, no diploma	9.2%
High school graduate	33.0%
Some college, no degree	23.2%
Associate's degree	8.3%
Bachelor's degree	14.2%
Graduate or professional degree	8.9%

Source: U.S. Census Bureau's 2012-2016 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates.

MISCELLANEOUS ECONOMIC INFORMATION

	Vigo	T 1'
	<u>County</u>	Indiana
Per capita income, past 12 months*	\$22,079	\$26,117
Median household income, past 12 months*	\$41,221	\$50,433
Average weekly earnings in manufacturing		
(1st qtr. of 2018)	\$1,036	\$1,348
Land area in square miles - 2010	403.31	35,826.11
Population per land square mile - 2010	267.4	181.0
Retail sales in 2012:		
Total retail sales	\$1,588,274,000	\$85,857,962,000
Sales per capita**	\$14,727	\$13,242
Sales per establishment	\$3,569,155	\$3,974,722

*In 2016 inflation-adjusted dollars – 5-year estimates **Based on 2010 Population.

Source: Bureau of Census Reports and the Indiana Business Research Center. Data collected as of September 16, 2018.

Employment and Earnings -		Percent of		Distribution of
Vigo County 2016	Earnings (In 1,000s)	<u>Earnings</u>	Labor Force	Labor Force
Services	\$1,084,476	38.21%	26,926	43.96%
Government	530,319	18.69%	9,056	14.78%
Manufacturing	443,110	15.62%	6,650	10.85%
Wholesale and retail trade	290,374	10.23%	8,981	14.66%
Construction	173,012	6.10%	2,576	4.20%
Finance, insurance and real estate	132,884	4.68%	3,979	6.49%
Transportation and warehousing	92,454	3.26%	1,686	2.75%
Utilities	30,450	1.07%	182	0.30%
Information	21,469	0.76%	431	0.70%
Mining	18,127	0.64%	271	0.44%
Farming	16,610	0.59%	457	0.75%
Forestry, fishing, related activities	4,270	0.15%	76	0.12%
Totals	\$2,837,555	100.00%	61,271	100.00%

Source: Bureau of Economic Analysis and the Indiana Business Research Center. Data collected as of September 14, 2018.

		Vigo
		County
Adjusted Gross Income	Year	Total
	2011	\$1,856,584,114
	2012	1,918,047,628
	2013	1,926,215,325
	2014	2,076,734,337
	2015	2,002,626,115

Source: Indiana Department of Revenue

SCHEDULE OF INDEBTEDNESS

The following schedule shows the outstanding indebtedness of the School Corporation and the taxing units within and overlapping its jurisdiction as of September 12, 2018, including issuance of the Bonds, as reported by the respective taxing units.

Direct Debt	Original <u>Par Amount</u>	Final <u>Maturity</u>	Outstanding <u>Amount</u>
Tax Supported			
General Obligation Bonds of 2018 (This Issue)	\$5,000,000	01/15/22	\$5,000,000
General Obligation Bonds of 2017	2,000,000	01/15/21	2,000,000
Sarah Scott Middle School Building Corporation			
Ad Valorem Property Tax First Mortgage			
Refunding and Improvement Bonds, Series 2017	20,595,000	01/10/27	18,430,000
Ad Valorem Property Tax First Mortgage	, ,		, ,
Refunding Bonds, Series 2015	8,575,000	01/15/19	1,000,000
General Obligation Bonds of 2014	9,800,000	06/30/20	6,085,000
Total Direct Debt			\$32,515,000

Notes: In addition, the School Corporation has three Energy Savings Contracts outstanding paid from the Capital Projects Fund. Energy Conservation Project Phase IV is currently outstanding in the amount of \$2,120,990 and matures July 1, 2025; Energy Conservation Project Phase V is currently outstanding in the amount of \$3,216,118 and matures July 1, 2029; and Energy Conservation Project Phase VI is currently outstanding in the amount of \$3,783,692 and matures January 15, 2026. The School Corporation is also in the process of entering into a new copiers/MFD devices lease. The estimated monthly payment will be \$16.489 for a term of 60 months.

The School Corporation continuously examines opportunities to undertake additional capital projects and may issue additional debt in the next 12 to 24 months.

		Percent	Amount
		Allocable to	Allocable to
		School	School
Overlapping Debt	Total Debt	Corporation (1)	<u>Corporation</u>
Tax Supported			
Vigo County	\$15,931,295	100.00%	\$15,931,295
City of Terre Haute	22,607,966	100.00%	22,607,966
Otter Creek Township	1,570,000	100.00%	1,570,000
Vigo County Public Library	1,040,000	100.00%	1,040,000
Terre Haute Sanitary District	3,740,000	100.00%	3,740,000
Terre Haute International Airport	4,477,912	100.00%	4,477,912
Honey Creek-Vigo Conservancy District	1,760,580	100.00%	1,760,580
Prairie Creek Vigo Conservancy District	11,600	100.00%	11,600
Greenfield Bayou Levee & Ditch Conservancy	19,626	100.00%	19,626
Riley Fire Protection District	723,889	100.00%	723,889
Sugar Creek Fire Protection District	686,864	100.00%	686,864
Tax Supported			52,569,732
		-	
Self-Supporting Revenue Debt			
Terre Haute Sanitary District	162,452,783	100.00%	162,452,783
Town of West Terre Haute	1,116,000	100.00%	1,116,000
Town of Seelyville	3,727,000	100.00%	3,727,000
Thralls Station Regional Sewer District	2,324,000	100.00%	2,324,000
		-	169,619,783
Total Overlapping Debt		=	\$222,189,515

(1) Based upon the 2017 payable 2018 net assessed valuation of the respective taxing units.

The schedule presented above is based on information furnished by the obligors or other sources and is deemed reliable. The School Corporation makes no representation or warranty as to its accuracy or completeness.

DEBT RATIOS

The following presents the ratios relative to the tax supported indebtedness of the taxing units within and overlapping the School Corporation as of September 12, 2018, including issuance of the Bonds.

	Direct Tax Supported Debt \$32,515,000	Allocable Portion of All Other Overlapping Tax Supported Debt \$52,569,732	Total Direct and Overlapping Tax Supported Debt \$85,084,732
Per capita (1)	\$302.42	\$488.95	\$791.37
Percent of net assessed valuation (2)	0.86%	1.40%	2.26%
Percent of gross assessed valuation (3)	0.52%	0.84%	1.36%
Debt per capita to per capita personal income (4)	1.37%	2.21%	3.58%
Per pupil (5)	\$2,263.80	\$3,660.08	\$5,923.88

- (1) According to the U.S. Census Bureau, the estimated 2017 population of the School Corporation is 107,516.
- (2) The net assessed valuation of the School Corporation for taxes payable in 2018 is \$3,768,026,215 according to the Vigo County Auditor's office.
- (3) The gross assessed valuation of the School Corporation for taxes payable in 2018 is \$6,277,457,257 according to the Vigo County Auditor's office.
- (4) The per capita personal income of School Corporation is \$22,079.
- (5) Enrollment of the School Corporation is 14,363 as reported by school personnel.

DEBT LIMIT

The amount of general obligation debt a political subdivision of the State of Indiana can incur is controlled by the constitutional debt limit, which is an amount equal to 2% of the value of taxable property within the political subdivision. Pursuant to Indiana Code 36-1-15, the value of taxable property within the political subdivision is divided by three for the purposes of this calculation. The School Corporation debt limit, based upon the adjusted value of taxable property, is shown below.

Certified net assessed valuation (Taxes payable in 2018) Times: 2% general obligation debt issue limit	\$3,787,681,436 2%
Sub-total Divided by 3	75,753,629
General obligation debt issue limit	25,251,210
Less: Outstanding general obligation debt including the Bonds	(13,085,000)
Estimated amount remaining for general obligation debt issuance	\$12,166,210

SCHEDULE OF HISTORICAL NET ASSESSED VALUATION

(As Provided by the Vigo County Auditor's Office)

Year <u>Payable</u>	Real Estate	<u>Utilities</u>	Personal <u>Property</u>	Total <u>Taxable Value</u>
2014	\$2,724,190,290	\$360,876,260	\$477,625,885	\$3,562,692,435
2015	2,727,717,816	364,275,520	512,676,571	3,604,669,907
2016	2,783,801,048	349,160,800	531,601,289	3,664,563,137
2017	2,862,234,546	298,702,460	554,135,200	3,715,072,206
2018	2,913,692,082	276,384,430	577,949,703	3,768,026,215
2019 (1)	N/A	N/A	N/A	4,043,247,074

(1) Certified net assessed valuation per the Department of Local Government Finance (the "DLGF").

NOTE: Net assessed valuations represent the assessed value less certain deductions for mortgages, veterans, the aged and the blind, as well as tax-exempt property.

Real property is valued for assessment purposes at its true tax value as defined in the Real Property Assessment Rule, 50 IAC 2.4, the 2011 Real Property Assessment Manual ("Manual"), as incorporated into 50 IAC 2.4, and the 2011 Real Property Assessment Guidelines ("Guidelines"), as adopted by the DLGF. In the case of agricultural land, true tax value is the value determined in accordance with the Guidelines adopted by the DLGF and IC 6-1.1-4-13. In the case of all other real property, true tax value is defined as "the market value-in-use of a property for its current use, as reflected by the utility received by the owner or by a similar user, from the property."

P.L. 180-2016 revises the factors used to calculate the assessed value of agricultural land. This legislation is retroactive to the January 1, 2016 assessment date and applies to each assessment date thereafter. The revised factors enacted in the legislation may reduce the total assessed value of agricultural land, which could shift property tax liability from agricultural property owners to other property owners. In addition, the reduction in the assessed value of agricultural land may result in a reduction of the total assessed value of a School Corporation. Lower assessed values of a School Corporation may result in higher tax rates in order for a School Corporation to receive its approved property tax levy.

Real property assessments are annually adjusted to market value based on sales data. The process of adjusting real property assessments to reflect market values has been termed "trending" by the DLGF.

The Manual permits assessing officials in each county to choose any acceptable mass appraisal method to determine true tax value, taking into consideration the ease of administration and the uniformity of the assessments produced by that method. The Guidelines were adopted to provide assessing officials with an acceptable appraisal method, although the Manual makes it clear that assessing officials are free to select from any number of appraisal methods, provided that they produce accurate and uniform values throughout the jurisdiction and across all classes of property. The Manual specifies the standards for accuracy and validation that the DLGF uses to determine the acceptability of any alternative appraisal method.

DETAIL OF NET ASSESSED VALUATION Assessed 2017 for Taxes Payable in 2018 (As Provided by the Vigo County Auditor's Office)

	Total
Gross Value of Land Gross Value of Improvements	\$1,154,383,310 4,114,955,300
Total Gross Value of Real Estate	5,269,338,610
Less: Mortgage Exemptions, Veterans, Blind Age 65 & Other Exemptions Tax Exempt Property TIF	(1,807,843,218) (358,280,900) (189,522,410)
Net Assessed Value of Real Estate	2,913,692,082
Business Personal Property Less: Deductions	731,734,217 (153,784,514)
Net Assessed Value of Personal Property	577,949,703
Net Assessed Value of Utility Property	276,384,430
Total Net Assessed Value	\$3,768,026,215

Note: The School Corporation is coterminous with Vigo County.

COMPARATIVE SCHEDULE OF CERTIFIED TAX RATES Per \$100 of Net Assessed Valuation

	Year Taxes Payable						
	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018		
Detail of Certified Tax Rate:	* • • • • • • •	* ~ * *	\$6.5454	* • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	* • • • • •		
Debt Service	\$0.2277	\$0.2309	\$0.2131	\$0.2261	\$0.2430		
Capital Projects Fund	0.3467	0.3421	0.3404	0.3394	0.3314		
Transportation	0.1599	0.1629	0.1660	0.1705	0.1722		
Bus Replacement	0.0509	0.0519	0.0529	0.0543	0.0549		
Totals	\$0.7852	\$0.7878	\$0.7724	\$0.7903	\$0.8015		
10000	¢0.7002	\$0.7070	φ0.77 2 1	ψ0.7905	<i>Q0.0012</i>		
Total District Certified Tax Rate (1)							
Fayette Township	\$1.8254	\$1.8430	\$1.8598	\$1.9097	\$1.9457		
Terre Haute City-Harrison Township	\$4.1220	\$4.1446	\$4.2150	\$4.3248	\$4.1322		
Honey Creek Township	\$2.0850	\$2.1061	\$2.1190	\$2.1682	\$2.1841		
Honey Creek Township-Sanitary	\$2.4239	\$2.4448	\$2.4845	\$2.5415	\$2.3670		
Terre Haute City-Honey Creek Township	\$4.0724	\$4.0956	\$4.1641	\$4.2705	\$4.0812		
Linton Township	\$1.8501	\$1.8683	\$1.8808	\$1.9218	\$1.9463		
Lost Creek Township	\$1.8594	\$1.8852	\$1.9045	\$1.9420	\$1.9645		
Lost Creek Township-Sanitary	\$2.1983	\$2.2239	\$2.2700	\$2.3153	\$2.1474		
Terre Haute City-Lost Creek Township	\$4.0966	\$4.1212	\$4.1939	\$4.2972	\$4.1075		
Seelyville Town	\$2.4845	\$2.5176	\$2.5569	\$2.5927	\$2.4207		
Nevins Township	\$1.8733	\$1.8893	\$1.9027	\$1.9421	\$1.9681		
Otter Creek Township	\$1.8525	\$1.9328	\$1.9568	\$1.9691	\$1.9993		
Otter Creek Township-Sanitary	\$2.1914	\$2.2715	\$2.3223	\$2.3424	\$2.1822		
Terre Haute City-Otter Creek Township	\$4.0823	\$4.1059	\$4.1724	\$4.2788	\$4.0891		
Pierson Township	\$1.8622	\$1.9004	\$1.9117	\$1.9548	\$1.9733		
Prairie Creek Township	\$2.0500	\$2.0972	\$2.1112	\$2.1566	\$2.1943		
Prairieton Township	\$2.0568	\$2.1059	\$2.1179	\$2.1639	\$2.2028		
Riley Township	\$2.1216	\$2.1364	\$2.1241	\$2.1568	\$2.2082		
Riley Township-Sanitary	\$2.4605	\$2.4751	\$2.4896	\$2.5301	\$2.3911		
Riley Town	\$2.4874	\$2.5123	\$2.4980	\$2.5513	\$2.5780		
Sugar Creek Township	\$2.0686	\$2.1312	\$2.1570	\$2.2208	\$2.2425		
West Terre Haute Town	\$3.5482	\$3.6645	\$3.7133	\$3.8516	\$3.9053		
Terre Haute City-Riley Township	\$4.0873	\$4.1095	\$4.1781	\$4.2832	\$4.0945		
Linton Township-Sanitary	\$2.4374	\$2.4576	\$2.4993	\$2.5538	\$2.3792		
Fayette New Goshen Fire	\$1.8958	\$1.9237	\$1.9395	\$1.9852	\$1.9882		
Harrison Sanitary			\$2.2271	\$2.2813	\$2.1095		

(1) Includes certified tax rates of overlapping taxing units.

Source: DLGF Certified Budget Orders for Vigo County.

PROPERTY TAXES LEVIED AND COLLECTED

			Certified			
			Taxes Levied			
	Certified		Net of		Collected as	Collected as
Collection	Taxes	Circuit Breaker	Circuit Breaker	Taxes	Percent of	Percent of
Year	Levied	Tax Credit	Tax Credit	Collected	Gross Levy	Net Levy
		(1)				
2013	\$27,088,681	(\$4,176,951)	\$22,911,730	\$22,628,445	83.53%	98.76%
2014	28,059,634	(4,579,186)	23,480,448	23,067,403	82.21%	98.24%
2015	28,527,450	(4,740,898)	23,786,552	23,421,241	82.10%	98.46%
2016	28,117,926	(5,058,869)	23,059,057	22,569,803	80.27%	97.88%
2017	29,073,432	(5,678,691)	23,394,741	23,631,497	81.28%	101.01%
2018	30,358,266	(5,467,285)	24,890,981	(Ir	Process of Collections-)

Source: The Vigo County Auditor's Office and the DLGF Certified Budget Orders for the School Corporation.

(1) Circuit Breaker Tax Credits allocable to the School Corporation per the DLGF.

Indiana Code 6-1.1-20.6 (the "Statute") provides taxpayers with a tax credit for all property taxes in an amount that exceeds the gross assessed value of real and personal property eligible for the credit ("Circuit Breaker Tax Credit").

Property taxes for residential homesteads are limited to 1.0% of the gross assessed value of the homestead; property taxes for agricultural, other residential property and long term care facilities are limited to 2.0% of their gross assessed value; and property taxes for all other real and personal property are limited to 3.0% of gross assessed value. Additional property tax limits have been made available to certain senior citizens. School corporations are authorized to impose a referendum tax levy to replace property tax revenue that the school corporation will not receive due to the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. Other political subdivisions may not increase their property tax levy or borrow money to make up for any property tax revenue shortfall due to the application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit.

If a school corporation has sufficient Circuit Breaker Tax Credit losses (at least ten percent of its transportation fund levy for 2017 and 2018, or operations fund levy after 2018), and such losses are timely certified by the DLGF, it becomes an eligible school corporation under IC 6-1.1-20.6-9.9 and may allocate its Circuit Breaker Tax Credit loss proportionately for 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 across all school corporation property tax supported funds, including the debt service fund, thereby being exempted from the protected taxes requirement as described below (an "Eligible School Corporation"). However, in 2017, 2018 or 2019, if a school corporation: (i) issues new bonds or enters into a new lease rental agreement for which the school corporation is imposing or will impose a debt service levy other than: (A) to refinance or renew prior bond or lease rental obligations existing before January 1, 2017; or (B) for indebtedness that is approved in a local public question or referendum under I.C. 6-1.1-20 or any other law; and (ii) the school corporation's debt service levy in 2018 or 2019 is greater than the school corporation's debt service tax rate in 2016, the school corporation will not be an Eligible School Corporation even if it would otherwise qualify. The School Corporation did <u>not</u> qualify for this exemption for 2018. At this time, this School Corporation does not have enough information to determine if it will qualify for this exemption for 2019.

Except for an Eligible School Corporation, the Statute categorizes property taxes levied to pay Debt Service Obligations as "protected taxes," regardless of whether the property taxes were approved at a referendum, and all other property taxes as "unprotected taxes." The total amount of revenue to be distributed to the fund for which the protected taxes were imposed shall be determined without applying the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit. The application of the Circuit Breaker Tax Credit must reduce only the amount of unprotected taxes distributed to a fund. The School Corporation may allocate the reduction by using a combination of unprotected taxes. The tax revenue and each fund of any other political subdivisions must not be affected by the reduction.

LARGE TAXPAYERS

The following is a list of the ten largest taxpayers located within the School Corporation.

Name	Type of Business	2017/2018 Net Assessed <u>Valuation</u>	Percent of Total Net Assessed <u>Valuation (1)</u>
Digital Audio Disc Corp./Sony (2)	Mfg. optical media products	\$136,622,325	3.63%
Duke Energy (formerly PSI Energy, Inc.) (3) (4)	Electric utility	84,999,090	2.26%
Bemis Co., Inc.	Printed polyethylene plant	60,207,930	1.60%
NIPSCO/Sugar Creek Energy	Electric utility	53,583,940	1.42%
Wabash Valley Power Association (3)	Electric utility	49,561,300	1.32%
Taghleef Industries, Inc. (formerly Applied Extrusion Technologies, Inc.)	Mfg. packaging	42,643,490	1.13%
Companhia Siderurgica (formerly Heartland Steel) (4)	Intermediate processor of steel coils and sheets	35,787,920	0.95%
Novelis Corporation (formerly Alcan Properties)	Mfg. aluminum foil for packaging industry	34,942,540	0.93%
Southern Indiana Investments Company	Apartments	30,840,165	0.82%
Terre Haute Regional Hospital	Health care facility	27,681,730	0.73%
Totals		\$556,870,430	14.79%

(1) The total net assessed valuation of Vigo County is \$3,768,026,215 for taxes payable in 2018, according to the Vigo County Auditor's Office.

(2) Sony laid off 375 of their original 680 employees at the Terre Haute plant due to a decreased emphasis from retailers on packaged media resulting from consumers increasing use of streaming services. Sony/DADC will be outsourcing the music and video manufacturing, while the Terre Haute facility will continue producing Blu-Ray discs for Sony's PlayStation, as well as manufacturing for new media formats.

(3) The Wabash River Generating Station (the "Station") contains power units that are owned by both Duke Energy and Wabash Valley Power Association. According to the Indianapolis Star, in 2016, Duke Energy closed several of its power units at the Station and the Wabash Valley Power Association closed its steam turbine. Duke Energy has begun decommissioning work, which includes removing equipment and addressing environmental concerns but are continuing to operate a natural gas turbine. Duke Energy plans to retain the 1,000 acre site and will continue to pay taxes on the site and buildings as long as the buildings are still standing.

(4) Located in a tax increment allocation area ("TIF"); therefore, all or a portion of the taxes are captured as TIF and not distributed to individual taxing units.

Source: Vigo County Auditor's office and the DLGF. Individual parcel data is submitted by the County Auditor to the DLGF once a year for preparation of the county abstract.

Note: The following financial statements on pages A-19 - A-23 are excerpts from the School Corporation's July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2016 audit report of the Indiana State Board of Accounts. Consequently, these schedules do not include all disclosures required by generally accepted accounting principles. A complete audit will be furnished upon request. Current reports are available at http://www.in.gov/sboa/resources/reports/audit/. The Indiana State Board of Accounts is currently conducting an investigative audit.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS, DISBURSEMENTS, OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES), AND CASH AND INVESTMENT BALANCES REGULATORY BASIS

For the Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2016

	Cash and Investments 07-01-2014	Receipts	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources (Uses)	Cash and Investments 06-30-2015	Receipts	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources (Uses)	Cash and Investments 06-30-2016
General	\$20,963,085	\$102,657,446	\$99,209,079	(\$297,159)	\$24,114,293	\$103,380,134	\$102,242,234	(\$85,640)	\$25,166,553
Debt Service	2,578,827	8,897,293	8,014,653	(1,261,351)	2,200,116	9,108,617	8,921,743	(1,082,611)	1,304,379
Capital Projects	6,218,690	11,551,605	11,553,251	596,516	6,813,560	11,210,115	13,530,357	436,402	4,929,720
School Transportation	184,462	5,237,912	5,456,396	282,368	248,346	5,486,129	5,955,941	208,357	(13,109)
School Bus Replacement	1,152,547	1,606,272	1,832,904	144,612	1,070,527	1,693,455	1,734,048	98,492	1,128,426
Payroll	500,481	26,548,673	26,420,711		628,443	27,928,219	27,731,446		825,216
Rainy Day	0				0	199,308			199,308
Construction	0	34,433	5,221,354	9,800,000	4,613,079	3,050	4,522,287		93,842
School Lunch	2,484,824	7,340,152	7,270,422	6,486	2,561,040	7,062,588	7,133,466	1,373	2,491,535
Textbook Rental	973,552	1,272,664	2,119,666	593,194	719,744	1,286,710	1,732,536	466,466	740,384
Self-Insurance	7,583,320	18,420,120	18,656,307		7,347,133	18,787,340	17,790,173		8,344,300
Joint Services and Supply - Other	0	1,148,191	1,148,191		0	1,151,752	1,151,752		0
Full-Day Kindergarten	6,135	146	6,156		125				125
Early Intervention Grant	0				0	129,366	59,985		69,381
2014-2015 Early Intervention Grant	178,380		178,380		0				0
2015-2016 Early Intervention Grant	0	180,000	63,380		116,620		116,620		0
2014-2015 Reading Recovery Grant	0	20,000	20,000		0				0
Pool Donations	0	318,500			318,500	289,485	604,301		3,684
2012-2013 PDS-ISU	5,828	,	2,266		3,562	,	2,743		819
2013-2014 PDS-ISU	5,370		363		5,007		5,007		0
2014-2015 PDS-ISU	13,701		4,731		8,970		2,825		6,145
2015-2016 PDS-ISU	0	16,600	3,053		13,547		8,326		5,221
2016-2017 PDS-ISU	0	,	,		0	16,600	4,044		12,556
2012-2013 Lumina Grant	2,394				2,394	-)	<u> </u>		2,394
Project Peace	770				770				770
Minority Consortium	7,098		1,702		5,396	500	814		5,082
Minority Awareness	0		-,. •=		0	24,962	17,504		7,458
	0					,. 01	,		.,
Subtotals	\$42,859,464	\$185,250,007	\$187,182,965	\$9,864,666	\$50,791,172	\$187,758,330	\$193,268,152	\$42,839	\$45,324,189

(Continued on next page)

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS, DISBURSEMENTS, OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES), AND CASH AND INVESTMENT BALANCES

REGULATORY BASIS

For the Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2016

	Cash and Investments 07-01-2014	<u>Receipts</u>	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources <u>(Uses)</u>	Cash and Investments 06-30-2015	<u>Receipts</u>	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources <u>(Uses)</u>	Cash and Investments 06-30-2016
Subtotals carried forward	\$42,859,464	\$185,250,007	\$187,182,965	\$9,864,666	\$50,791,172	\$187,758,330	\$193,268,152	\$42,839	\$45,324,189
Adult Education Vouchers	2,634				2,634				2,634
2007-2008 Project PRE	32,486		9,525		22,961		11,129		11,832
2009-2010 Project PRE	2,670		2,085		585		286		299
Education Foundation Math									
/Science Tutoring	915				915				915
Gibson Foundation	550				550				550
Vectren Grant	428				428				428
Reading Recovery	18,169	55,240	32,835		40,574	1,000	19,410		22,164
Altrusa Grant	787				787				787
NEA Learn/Lead	9,017				9,017		5,319		3,698
Walmart Grant	750				750				750
Duke Energy SS	0	16,111	7,761		8,350		7,845		505
OC - Holiday Tiles	0	750	738		12		12		0
2015-2016 VCEF Math Magic	0				0	25,000	25,000		0
2016-2017 VCEF Math Magic	0				0	25,000	2,201		22,799
Kids Fit SMW	0				0	2,500	828		1,672
GE Volunteer Foundation	93				93				93
K-Countdown	0	12,000	10,308		1,692	44,504	23,160		23,036
Math Magic	50,280		14,328		35,952		3,321		32,631
Cultural Arts	10,387	83,429	81,597		12,219	80,254	88,503		3,970
VCSC Aquatic Center Bricks	11,348	9,598			20,946	7,482	11,041		17,387
Project Aspire	440				440				440
2016-2017 Performing Arts	0				0	5,500			5,500
Performing Arts	8,665		8,665		0				0
2015-2016 Performing Arts	0	8,000	643		7,357	995	8,352		0
Dollar General Grant	0				0	3,000	2,985		15
THN Tutoring	(1,227)	1,227			0				0
Anonymous Gift/Parent Grant	47,821	15,000	36,107		26,714	15,000	20,345		21,369
2013-2014 VCEF Writing/Tutoring Grant	(387)	387			0				0
2014-2015 VCEF Writing/Tutoring Grant	0	11,988	11,988		0				0
Subtotals	\$43,055,290	\$185,463,737	\$187,399,545	\$9,864,666	\$50,984,148	\$187,968,565	\$193,497,889	\$42,839	\$45,497,663

(Continued on next page)

A-20

(Cont'd)

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS, DISBURSEMENTS, OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES), AND CASH AND INVESTMENT BALANCES REGULATORY BASIS

(Cont'd)

	Cash and Investments 07-01-2014	<u>Receipts</u>	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources <u>(Uses)</u>	Cash and Investments 06-30-2015	<u>Receipts</u>	<u>Disbursements</u>	Other Financing Sources (Uses)	Cash and Investments 06-30-2016
Subtotals carried forward	\$43,055,290	\$185,463,737	\$187,399,545	\$9,864,666	\$50,984,148	\$187,968,565	\$193,497,889	\$42,839	\$45,497,663
2015-2016 VCEF Writing/Tutoring Grant	0				0	10,604	12,776		(2,172)
2013-2014 VCEF Readlive Tutoring	(1,162)	1,162			0				0
2014-2015 VCEF Readlive Tutoring	0	16,066	16,066		0				0
2015-2016 VCEF Readlive Tutoring	0				0	7,324	9,965		(2,641)
VCEF - Write Teach	252		248		4				4
2011-2012 Out of School	5,739		3		5,736		5,637		99
Work in Indiana	8,050	3,500	3,782		7,768				7,768
2012-2013 Summer Manufacturing Camp	95				95		95		0
2013-2014 Summer Manufacturing Camp	3,517				3,517		3,488		29
2011-2012 Summer Health Camp	884		603		281				281
2014-2015 Summer Health Camp	0	1,442	1,096		346				346
2015-2016 Summer Health Camp	0				0	2,269	2,237		32
2016-2017 Summer Health Camp	0				0	3,773			3,773
Work 1 Youth Camp	5,891	16,095	13,932		8,054		8,054		0
Tech Town USA	16,163	3,083	3,400		15,846	24,056	30,183		9,719
County Alcohol & Drug	5,330				5,330				5,330
WVCF Vike-Tykes	2,500				2,500		1,521		979
Background Checks	1,570	264	1,139		695	1,236	1,030		901
Assessment Grant	0				0	47,101			47,101
2013-2014 Gifted and Talented	38,895		38,374		521		521		0
2015-2016 Gifted and Talented	0	85,345	36,446		48,899		48,899		0
2016-2017 Gifted and Talented	0				0	88,086	54,463		33,623
CTE Awareness	698	25,849	60,707		(34,160)	38,586	4,426		0
CTE Action Plan	0				0		14,429		(14,429)
Secured Schools Safety Grant	34,125	12,940			47,065	47,591			94,656
Scholarships and Awards	0	676,668	575,439		101,229	261,801	363,030		0
2013-2014 Non-English Speaking									
Programs P.L. 273-1999	14,527		14,527		0				0
2014-2015 Non-English Speaking									
Programs P.L. 273-1999	0	19,048	5,818		13,230		13,230		0
Subtotals	\$43,192,364	\$186,325,199	\$188,171,125	\$9,864,666	\$51,211,104	\$188,500,992	\$194,071,873	\$42,839	\$45,683,062

For the Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2016

(Continued on next page)

A-21

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS, DISBURSEMENTS, OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES), AND CASH AND INVESTMENT BALANCES

REGULATORY BASIS

For the Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2016

	Cash and Investments			Other Financing Sources	Cash and Investments			Other Financing Sources	Cash and Investments
	<u>07-01-2014</u>	<u>Receipts</u>	<u>Disbursements</u>	<u>(Uses)</u>	<u>06-30-2015</u>	<u>Receipts</u>	<u>Disbursements</u>	(Uses)	06-30-2016
Subtotals carried forward	\$43,192,364	\$186,325,199	\$188,171,125	\$9,864,666	\$51,211,104	\$188,500,992	\$194,071,873	\$42,839	\$45,683,062
2015-2016 Non-English Speaking									
Programs P.L. 273-1999	0				0	38,337	7,815		30,522
CTE Innovative	0				0	282,380	285,178		(2,798)
2014-2015 Excell in Performance	0	38,877	38,877		0				0
2015-2016 Excell in Performance	0				0	26,273	26,273		0
21st Century Scholars	209				209				209
ISU Innovation	25,757	61,737	87,494		0				0
2013-2014 Title I	(515,049)	1,725,018	1,209,969		0				0
2014-2015 Title I	0	3,204,694	3,670,277		(465,583)	1,501,857	1,036,274		0
2015-2016 Title I	0				0	3,539,436	4,134,125		(594,689)
2014-2015 Title I, School Improvement	0	284,980	315,140		(30,160)	50,823	20,663		0
2015-2016 Title I, School Improvement	0				0	227,791	261,147		(33,356)
Title I School Improvement	24,629				24,629				24,629
2013-2014 Title I, Part D	0	54,740	54,740		0				0
2014-2015 Title I, Part D	0	73,731	84,533		(10,802)	41,326	30,524		0
2015-2016 Title I, Part D	0				0	179,292	212,176		(32,884)
2013-2014 Adult Education and Family									
Literacy, Title II	(63,706)	119,887	56,181		0				0
2014-2015 Adult Education and Family									
Literacy, Title II	0	124,162	341,372		(217,210)	12,375	(204,835)		0
2015-2016 Adult Education and Family									
Literacy, Title II	0				0	41,728	115,292		(73,564)
2013-2014 Title II Eisenhower	9,179	65,858	75,037		0				0
2014-2015 Title II Eisenhower	(1,015)	32,107	18,437		12,655	50,267	62,922		0
2015-2016 Title II Eisenhower	0				0	28,447	50,605		(22,158)
Title II - Eisenhower - Science and									
Math Technology Grants	0				0	273,821	331,172		(57,351)
2012-13 Title II Eisenhower Science/									
Math Technology Grants	(53)	182,622	186,508		(3,939)	103,907	99,968		0
Subtotals	\$42,672,315	\$192,293,612	\$194,309,690	\$9,864,666	\$50,520,903	\$194,899,052	\$200,541,172	\$42,839	\$44,921,622

(Continued on next page)

A-22

(Cont'd)

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS, DISBURSEMENTS, OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES), AND CASH AND INVESTMENT BALANCES

REGULATORY BASIS

For the Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2016

	Cash and Investments <u>07-01-2014</u>	<u>Receipts</u>	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources <u>(Uses)</u>	Cash and Investments 06-30-2015	<u>Receipts</u>	Disbursements	Other Financing Sources <u>(Uses)</u>	Cash and Investments <u>06-30-2016</u>
Subtotals carried forward	\$42,672,315	\$192,293,612	\$194,309,690	\$9,864,666	\$50,520,903	\$194,899,052	\$200,541,172	\$42,839	\$44,921,622
2014-15 Title II Eisenhower Science/									
Math Technology Grants	0	155,559	160,187		(4,628)	116,301	187,036		(75,363)
2016-17 Title II Eisenhower Science/									
Math Technology Grants	0				0		60,309		(60,309)
2015-2016 Homeless Children	0				0	20,417	23,333		(2,916)
2013-2014 Homeless Children	(3,625)	18,125	14,500		0				0
2014-2015 Homeless Children	0	23,333	26,667		(3,334)	16,667	13,333		0
2013-2014 Perkins	(25,876)	121,044	95,168		0				0
2014-2015 Perkins	0	78,932	102,545		(23,613)	207,999	184,386		0
2015-2016 Perkins	0				0	194,950	224,790		(29,840)
Youthrisk Grant	0				0	100			100
Medicaid Reimbursement - Federal	115,526	279,722	52,646		342,602	149,041	393,255		98,388
2013-2014 Title II Educating									
America, Educate IN	(14,638)	101,181	86,543		0				0
2014-2015 Title II Educating									
America, Educate IN	0	43,445	47,830		(4,385)	37,909	33,524		0
2015-2016 Title II Educating									
America, Educate IN	0				0	12,869	32,861		(19,992)
Other Federal Programs	274				274				274
2010-2011 Leading the Way	74				74				74
2009-2010 Leading the Way	68				68				68
21st Century	(12,858)	35,105	22,106		141				141
2014-2015 21st Century	0	83,047	94,696		(11,649)	54,837	43,188		0
2015-2016 21st Century	0				0	115,605	136,110		(20,505)
2009-2010 Reading First	5,199				5,199				5,199
Title III Language Minority	0	13	13		0				0
2013-2014 Title III Language Minority	(241)	1,748	1,507		0	19,112	19,112		0
2015-2016 Title III Language Minority	0				0	270	480		(210)
2013-2014 Title II Class Size Reduction	(72,688)	238,971	166,283		0				0
2014-2015 Title II Class Size Reduction	0	378,053	459,452		(81,399)	180,440	99,041		0
2015-2016 Title II Class Size Reduction	0				0	405,533	507,455		(101,922)
Totals	\$42,663,530	\$193,851,890	\$195,639,833	\$9,864,666	\$50,740,253	\$196,431,102	\$202,499,385	\$42,839	\$44,714,809

(Cont'd)

The following schedules on pages A-24 - A-29 contain limited and unaudited financial information which is presented solely for the purpose of conveying a statement of cash and investment balances for the School Corporation. Consequently, these schedules do not include all disclosures required by generally accepted accounting principles. Current reports are available at http://www.doe.in.gov/finance/school-financial-reports.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND (Unaudited)

		Calendar Year					
	2015	2016	2017	Ended 6/30/18			
<u>GENERAL FUND</u>							
Receipts:							
Tuition	\$31,553	\$20,564	\$30,844	\$37,301			
Earnings on Investments	77,528	45,380	300,994	24,039			
School Corporation Activities	360,437	376,022	357,752	168,975			
Other Revenue from Local Sources	2,006,647	1,311,649	1,821,929	549,442			
Revenue from Intermediate Sources	2,286	2,286					
Revenue from State Sources	101,112,132	101,960,903	102,688,468	51,772,953			
Interfund Transfers		58,835					
Other	108,595	105,433	101,650	50,644			
Total Receipts	103,699,178	103,881,072	105,301,638	52,603,354			
Expenditures:							
Instruction	69,137,748	68,674,971	73,886,447	36,789,268			
Support Services	28,429,880	29,252,779	30,881,170	15,228,215			
Community Services	1,438,027	1,412,636	1,512,614	757,986			
Nonprogrammed Charges	50	7					
Interfund Transfers	85,640	1,406,225	6,000,000				
Total Expenditures	99,091,344	100,746,618	112,280,231	52,775,469			
Net Increase (Decrease)	4,607,833	3,134,454	(6,978,593)	(172,114)			
Beginning Balance - January 1st	21,818,489	26,426,322	29,560,777	22,582,184			
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$26,426,322	\$29,560,777	\$22,582,184	\$22,410,069 (1)			

(1) The School Corporation anticipates a calendar year 2018 ending General Fund cash balance of \$21,200,000.

The General Fund is the primary operating fund and is used to budget and account for all receipts and disbursements relative to the basic operation and basic programs of the School Corporation.

(Cont'd)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND (Unaudited)

-	2015	Calendar Year	2017	Six Months
	2013	<u>2016</u>	2017	Ended 6/30/18
DEBT SERVICE FUND				
Receipts:				
Local Property Tax	\$7,623,540	\$7,634,565	\$8,358,422	\$5,217,986
License Excise Tax	550,243	502,974	554,070	312,991
Commercial Vehicle Excise Tax	57,436	49,664	48,423	24,888
Financial Institutions Tax	137,499	143,978	130,193	63,049
Local Option Property Tax Replacement	297,686	285,989	290,000	138,429
Other Revenue from Local Sources		989,084	61	
_				
Total Receipts	8,666,404	9,606,254	9,381,169	5,757,342
Expenditures:				
Facilities Acquisition and Construction			4,520	
Principal on Debt	2,415,000	2,230,000	2,317,925	1,672,513
Interest on Debt	48,453	307,577		
Lease Rental	5,569,000	6,565,084	5,578,000	2,306,500
Interfund Transfers	1,349,472	1,343,968	1,157,061	
Total Expenditures	9,381,925	10,446,628	9,057,507	3,979,013
Net Increase (Decrease)	(715,522)	(840,375)	323,663	1,778,329
Beginning Balance - January 1st	1,885,817	1,170,295	329,921	653,583
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$1,170,295	\$329,921	\$653,583	\$2,431,912

The Debt Service Fund accounts for debt from funds borrowed or advanced for the purchase or lease of school buildings, school buses, judgments against the corporation, equipment or capital construction, and interest on emergency and temporary loans.

(Continued on next page)

(Cont'd)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND (Unaudited)

	Calendar Year			Six Months
	2015	2016	2017	Ended 6/30/18
CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND				
Receipts:				
Local Property Tax	\$9,704,367	\$9,230,209	\$9,187,970	\$5,320,825
License Excise Tax	815,236	803,437	831,718	426,853
Commercial Vehicle Excise Tax	85,096	76,369	72,689	33,941
Financial Institutions Tax	203,718	221,211	195,434	85,985
Local Option Property Tax Replacement	441,050	664,222	490,276	196,022
Other Revenue from Local Sources	83,724	64,372	206,732	25,922
Interfund Transfers	596,516	818,214	529,912	
Other Financing Sources		9,146		
Other	18,194	25,000		
Total Receipts	11,947,901	11,912,181	11,514,730	6,089,549
Expenditures:				
Support Services	4,152,645	4,347,010	4,465,937	3,077,329
Facilities Acquisition and Construction	8,384,307	8,484,993	8,257,392	2,751,101
Interfund Transfers	, ,	58,835		
Instruction				240
Total Expenditures	12,536,953	12,890,837	12,723,329	5,828,671
Net Increase (Decrease)	(589,051)	(978,657)	(1,208,599)	260,878
Beginning Balance - January 1st	5,757,947	5,168,895	4,190,239	2,981,640
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$5,168,895	\$4,190,239	\$2,981,640	\$3,242,518

The Capital Projects Fund accounts for planned construction, repair, replacement or remodeling; and the purchase, lease, upgrade, maintenance, or repair of computer equipment.

(Cont'd)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND (Unaudited)

	Calendar Year			Six Months
	2015	2016	2017	Ended 6/30/18
TRANSPORTATION FUND				
Receipts:				
Local Property Tax	\$4,620,899	\$4,501,203	\$4,615,694	\$2,765,411
License Excise Tax	388,196	391,806	417,819	221,799
Commercial Vehicle Excise Tax	40,521	36,807	36,516	17,636
Financial Institutions Tax	97,006	106,586	98,178	44,679
Local Option Property Tax Replacement	210,018	86,383	225,000	102,432
School Corporation Activities	119,498	124,240	144,104	63,265
Other Revenue from Local Sources	1,409	6,441	12,779	8,058
Interfund Transfers	282,368	479,555	266,178	,
Other	81,019	125,646	(31,297)	19,819
Total Receipts	5,840,934	5,858,666	5,784,972	3,243,100
Expenditures:				
Support Services	5,768,918	5,930,915	5,781,460	3,243,100
Facilities Acquisition and Construction			3,512	
Total Expenditures	5,768,918	5,930,915	5,784,972	3,243,100
Net Increase (Decrease)	72,016	(72,249)	0	0
Beginning Balance - January 1st	233	72,249	0	0
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$72,249	\$0	\$0	\$0

The Transportation Fund accounts for financial resources for the transportation of school children to and from school.

(Continued on next page)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND

(Unaudited)

	Calendar Year			Six Months
-	2015	2016	2017	Ended 6/30/18
TRANSPORTATION SCHOOL BUS REPLACEMENT FUND				
Receipts:				
Local Property Tax	\$1,472,435	\$1,432,022	\$1,469,412	
License Excise Tax	123,680	124,859	133,065	\$70,713
Commercial Vehicle Excise Tax	12,910	11,728	11,629	5,623
Financial Institutions Tax	30,906	33,962	31,267	896,121
Local Option Property Tax Replacement	66,911		72,000	32,631
Interfund Transfers	89,762	126,726	85,083	
Other Financing Sources	32,320	34,695	26,445	
Other			98,520	
Total Receipts	1,828,923	1,763,992	1,927,422	1,005,088
Expenditures:				
Support Services	1,734,048	1,871,686	1,814,005	
Facilities Acquisition and Construction	y - y	y	1,126	
Total Expenditures	1,734,048	1,871,686	1,815,131	0
Net Increase (Decrease)	94,875	(107,694)	112,291	1,005,088
Beginning Balance - January 1st	98,707	193,582	85,888	198,179
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$193,582	\$85,888	\$198,179	\$1,203,267

The Transportation School Bus Replacement Fund is used to account for receipts and disbursements concerning the acquisition and disposal of school buses.

LOCAL RAINY DAY FUND

Receipts: Local Option Income Tax		\$199,308		
Interfund Transfer			\$6,000,000	
Total Receipts	\$0	199,308	6,000,000	\$0
Expenditures:				
Instruction			1,195,154	632,292
Support Services			628,817	245,562
Interfund Transfer			531,730	
Total Expenditures	0	0	2,355,701	877,854
Net Increase (Decrease)		199,308	3,644,299	(877,854)
Beginning Balance - January 1st	0	0	199,308	3,843,607
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$0	\$199,308	\$3,843,607	\$2,965,753 (1)

(1) The School Corporation anticipates a calendar year 2018 ending Rainy Day Fund cash balance of \$1,000,000 to \$1,500,000.

The School Corporation has created a Rainy Day Fund as allowed under IC 36-1-8-5.1 by adopting a resolution. The resolution of the School Corporation designates the purposes of the Rainy Day Fund and restrictions, if any, on the use of funds and allowable sources of funding.

(Cont'd)

(Cont'd)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES BY FUND (Unaudited)

	Calendar Year			Six Months
	<u>2015</u>	<u>2016</u>	<u>2017</u>	Ended 6/30/18
OTHER FUNDS				
Receipts:				
Revenues from Local Sources	\$23,216,667	\$24,000,030	\$23,466,481	\$10,885,654
Earnings on Investments	6,484		1,241	82,317
Revenues from State Sources	1,205,081	1,271,433	1,104,676	949,075
Revenues from Federal Sources	12,743,557	12,545,964	12,315,795	5,638,770
Interfund Transfers	466,466	1,325,697	807,618	
Other Financing Sources		1,373		
Other	17,958	40,710	9,169	
Total Receipts	37,656,212	39,185,206	37,704,980	17,555,817
Expenditures:				
Support Services	4,287,833	5,034,383	4,580,352	1,198,291
Community Services	7,153,710	7,238,969	7,104,362	3,782,209
Facilities Acquisition and Construction	7,007,274	704,056	71,444	240,161
Debt Services	187,465	187,465	,	,
Instruction	8,926,494	8,343,799	9,349,746	4,543,670
Nonprogrammed Charges	17,050,800	16,038,000	15,774,000	7,809,500
Total Expenditures	44,613,576	37,546,672	36,879,904	17,573,831
Net Increase (Decrease)	(6,957,364)	1,638,534	825,076	(18,014)
Beginning Balance - January 1st	16,567,776	9,610,412	11,248,946	12,074,022
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$9,610,412	\$11,248,946	\$12,074,022	\$12,056,008
GRAND TOTALS				
Total Receipts	\$169,639,551	\$172,406,679	\$177,614,911	\$86,254,249

Total Receipts	\$109,039,331	\$1/2,400,0/9	\$1//,014,911	\$80,234,249
Total Expenditures	173,126,764	169,433,357	180,896,774	84,277,937
Net Increase (Decrease) Beginning Balance - January 1st	(3,487,213) 46,128,969	2,973,322 42,641,756	(3,281,863) 45,615,078	1,976,312 42,333,215
Ending Balance - December 31st	\$42,641,756	\$45,615,078	\$42,333,215	\$44,309,527

The School Corporation certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that this Official Statement, as of its date and as it relates to the School Corporation and its economic and financial condition, (i) is complete and accurate; (ii) does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact; and (iii) does not omit any material facts or information which would make the statements contained herein misleading.

This Official Statement and its execution are duly authorized.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

By: <u>Jackie Lower</u> President, Board of School Trustees

Attest:

Secretary Boan School Trustees

APPENDIX B

FINAL BOND RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, Vigo County School Corporation (the "Issuer" or "School Corporation") is a school corporation organized and existing under the provisions of Indiana Code § 20-23; and

WHEREAS, the Board of School Trustees (the "Board") finds that the present facilities of the School Corporation are not adequate to provide the proper education of the students now attending or who will attend its schools; and

WHEREAS, the Board finds that there are not sufficient funds available or provided for in existing tax levies with which to pay the total cost of the renovation of and improvements to school facilities, including equipment, buses, technology and site improvements (the "Projects"), and that the School Corporation should issue bonds in an amount not to exceed Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) (the Bonds") for the purpose of providing funds to be applied on the cost of the Projects, and that bonds in such amount should now be authorized; and

WHEREAS, the School Corporation has determined that the total cost of the Projects authorized herein will not exceed the lesser of: (i) 5,000,000; or (ii) the greater of (a) one percent (1%) of the total gross assessed value of property within the School Corporation on the last assessment date, or (b) 1,000,000 and, therefore, the bonds will not be issued to fund a controlled project, as defined in IC 6-1.1-20-1.1; and

WHEREAS, the net assessed valuation of taxable property in the School Corporation, as shown in the last final and complete assessment which was made in the year 2017 for state and county taxes collectible in the year 2018 is \$3,787,681,436 and there is \$8,085,000 of outstanding indebtedness of the School Corporation for constitutional debt purposes (excluding the Bonds authorized herein); such assessment and outstanding indebtedness amounts shall be verified at the time of the payment for and delivery of the Bonds; now, therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of the Issuer that, for the purpose of obtaining funds to be applied on the cost of the Projects, there shall be issued and sold the Bonds of the School Corporation to be designated as "General Obligation Bonds of 2018" (or such other name or series designation as determined by the School Corporation's municipal advisor). The Bonds shall be in a principal amount not to exceed Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000), bearing interest at a rate or rates not exceeding five percent (5.00%) per annum (the exact rate or rates to be determined by bidding), which interest shall be payable on July 15, 2019, and semi-annually thereafter on January 15 and July 15 in each year. Interest on the Bonds shall be numbered consecutively from R-1 upward, fully registered in the denomination of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) or integral multiples thereof (or other denominations as requested by the winning bidder), and shall mature or be subject to mandatory redemption on January 15 and July 15 beginning no earlier than July 15, 2019 through not later than January 15, 2023.

All or a portion of the Bonds may be issued as one or more term bonds, upon election of the successful bidder. Such term bonds shall have a stated maturity or maturities as determined by the successful bidder or by negotiation with the purchaser, but in no event later than the last serial date of the Bonds as determined in accordance with the above paragraph. The term bonds

shall be subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption and final payment(s) at maturity at 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued interest to the redemption date, on dates and in the amounts hereinafter determined in accordance with the above paragraph.

The original date shall be the date of delivery of the Bonds. The authentication certificate shall be dated when executed by First Financial Bank, NA, as registrar and paying agent (the "Paying Agent" or "Registrar").

Interest shall be paid from the interest payment date to which interest has been paid next preceding the date of authentication unless the bond is authenticated on or before the fifteenth day immediately preceding the first interest payment date, in which case interest shall be paid from the original date, or unless the Bond is authenticated after the fifteenth day immediately preceding an interest payment date and on or before such interest payment date, in which case interest shall be paid from such interest payment date.

Interest and principal shall be payable as described in the Bonds.

The Bonds are transferable by the registered owner at the principal corporate trust office of the Paying Agent upon surrender and cancellation of a Bond and on presentation of a duly executed written instrument of transfer, and thereupon a new Bond or Bonds of the same aggregate principal amount and maturity and in authorized denominations will be issued to the transferee or transferees in exchange therefor. The Bonds may be exchanged upon surrender at the principal corporate trust office of the Registrar and Paying Agent, duly endorsed by the registered owner for the same aggregate principal amount of bonds of the same maturity in authorized denominations as the owner may request. The cost of such transfer or exchange shall be paid by the Issuer.

In the event any Bond is mutilated, lost, stolen, or destroyed, the School Corporation may execute and the Paying Agent may authenticate a new Bond of like date, maturity, and denomination as that mutilated, lost, stolen, or destroyed, which new Bond shall be marked in a manner to distinguish it from the Bond for which it was issued, provided that, in the case of any mutilated Bond, such mutilated Bond shall first be surrendered to the Paying Agent, and in the case of any lost, stolen, or destroyed Bond there shall be first furnished to the Paying Agent evidence of such loss, theft, or destruction satisfactory to the School Corporation and the Paying Agent, together with indemnity satisfactory to them. In the event any such Bond shall have matured, instead of issuing a duplicate Bond, the School Corporation and the Paying Agent may, upon receiving indemnity satisfactory to them, pay the same without surrender thereof. The School Corporation and the Paying Agent may charge the owner of such Bond with their reasonable fees and expenses in connection with delivering the new Bond. Any Bond issued pursuant to this paragraph shall be deemed an original, substitute contractual obligation of the School Corporation, whether or not the lost, stolen, or destroyed Bond shall be found at any time, and shall be entitled to all the benefits of this resolution, equally and proportionately with any and all other Bonds issued hereunder.

The Issuer agrees that it will deposit with the Paying Agent funds in an amount equal to the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds which shall become due in accordance with the terms of the Paying Agent Agreement (as hereinafter defined).

The form of the Registrar and Paying Agent Agreement (the "Paying Agent Agreement") presented to the Board is hereby approved and any officers of the Board of the School Corporation are authorized and directed to execute the Paying Agent Agreement after the sale of the Bonds.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Resolution, the Issuer will enter into the Paying Agent Agreement with the Paying Agent in which the Paying Agent agrees that upon any default or insufficiency in the payment of principal and interest as provided in the Paying Agent Agreement, the Paying Agent will immediately, without any direction, security or indemnity file a claim with the Treasurer of the State of Indiana for an amount equal to such principal and interest in default and consents to the filing of any such claim by a Bondholder in the name of the Paying Agent for deposit with the Paying Agent. Filing of the claim with the Treasurer of the State of Indiana, as described above, shall occur on the dates set forth in the Paying Agent Agreement.

If required by the successful bidder, the Issuer has hereby authorized the Bonds may be held by a central depository system pursuant to an agreement between the Issuer and The Depository Trust Company, and have transfers of the Bonds effected by book-entry on the books of the central depository system (unless otherwise requested by the winning bidder). Upon initial issuance, the ownership of such Bonds is expected to be registered in the register kept by the Registrar in the name of CEDE & CO., as nominee (the "Nominee") of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). However, upon the successful bidder's request, the Bonds may be delivered and held by physical delivery as an alternative to DTC.

With respect to the Bonds registered in the register kept by the Paying Agent in the name of the Nominee, the Issuer and the Paying Agent shall have no responsibility or obligation to any other holders or owners (including any beneficial owner ("Beneficial Owner") of the Bonds with respect to (i) the accuracy of the records of DTC, the Nominee., or any Beneficial Owner with respect to ownership questions, (ii) the delivery to any Bondholder (including any Beneficial Owner) or any other person, other than DTC, of any notice with respect to the Bonds including any notice of redemption, or (iii) the payment to any Bondholder (including any Beneficial Owner) or any other person, other than DTC, of any amount with respect to the principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on the Bonds except as otherwise provided herein.

No person other than DTC shall receive an authenticated Bond evidencing an obligation of the Issuer to make payments of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds pursuant to this Resolution. The Issuer and the Paying Agent may treat as and deem DTC or the Nominee to be the absolute Bondholder of each of the Bonds for the purpose of (i) payment of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on such Bonds; (ii) giving notices of redemption and other notices permitted to be given to Bondholders with respect to such Bonds; (iii) registering transfers with respect to such Bonds; (iv) obtaining any consent or other action required or permitted to be taken of or by Bondholders; (v) voting; and (vi) for all other purposes whatsoever. The Paying Agent shall pay all principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds only to or upon the order of DTC, and all such payments shall be valid and effective fully to satisfy and discharge the Issuer's and the Paying Agent's obligations with respect to principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds to the extent of the sum or sums so paid. Upon delivery by DTC to the Issuer of written notice to the effect that DTC has determined to substitute a new Nominee in place of the Nominee, and subject to the provisions herein with respect to consents, the words "CEDE & CO." in this resolution shall refer to such new Nominee of DTC. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof to the contrary, so long as any Bond is registered in the name of the Nominee, all payments with respect to the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on such Bonds and all notices with respect to such Bonds shall be made and given, respectively, to DTC as provided in a representation letter from the Issuer to DTC.

Upon receipt by the Issuer of written notice from DTC to the effect that DTC is unable or unwilling to discharge its responsibilities and no substitute depository willing to undertake the functions of DTC hereunder can be found which is willing and able to undertake such functions upon reasonable and customary terms, then the Bonds shall no longer be restricted to being registered in the register of the Issuer kept by the Paying Agent in the name of the Nominee, but may be registered in whatever name or names the Bondholders transferring or exchanging Bonds shall designate, in accordance with the provisions of this resolution.

If the Issuer determines that it is in the best interest of the Bondholders that they be able to obtain certificates for the fully registered Bonds, the Issuer may notify DTC and the Paying Agent, whereupon DTC will notify the Beneficial Owners of the availability through DTC of certificates for the Bonds. In such event, the Paying Agent shall prepare, authenticate, transfer and exchange certificates for the Bonds as requested by DTC and any Beneficial Owners in appropriate amounts, and whenever DTC requests the Issuer and the Paying Agent to do so, the Paying Agent and the Issuer will cooperate with DTC by taking appropriate action after reasonable notice (i) to make available one or more separate certificates evidencing the fully registered Bonds of any Beneficial Owner's DTC account or (ii) to arrange for another securities depository to maintain custody of certificates for and evidencing the Bonds.

If the Bonds shall no longer be restricted to being registered in the name of a depository trust company, the Paying Agent shall cause the Bonds to be printed in blank in such number as the Paying Agent shall determine to be necessary or customary; provided, however, that the Paying Agent shall not be required to have such Bonds printed until it shall have received from the Issuer indemnification for all costs and expenses associated with such printing.

In connection with any notice or other communication to be provided to Bondholders by the Issuer or the Paying Agent with respect to any consent or other action to be taken by Bondholders, the Issuer or the Paying Agent, as the case may be, shall establish a record date for such consent or other action and give DTC notice of such record date not less than fifteen (15) calendar days in advance of such record date to the extent possible.

So long as the Bonds are registered in the name of DTC or the Nominee, or any substitute nominee, the Issuer and the Paying Agent shall be entitled to request and to rely upon a certificate or other written representation from the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds or from DTC on behalf of such Beneficial Owners stating the amount of their respective beneficial ownership interests in the Bonds and setting forth the consent, advice, direction, demand or vote of the Beneficial Owners as of a record date selected by the Paying Agent and DTC, to the same extent as if such consent, advice, direction, demand or vote were made by the Bondholders for purposes of this resolution and the Issuer and the Paying Agent shall for such purposes treat the Beneficial Owners as the Bondholders. Along with any such certificate or representation, the Paying Agent may request DTC to deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Paying Agent a list of all Beneficial Owners

of the Bonds, together with the dollar amount of each Beneficial Owner's interest in the Bonds and the current addresses of such Beneficial Owners.

The Paying Agent may at any time resign as Paying Agent by giving thirty (30) days written notice to the Issuer and to each registered owner of the Bonds then outstanding, and such resignation will take effect at the end of such thirty (30) days or upon the earlier appointment of a successor Paying Agent by the School Corporation. Such notice to the Issuer may be served personally or be sent by first-class or registered mail. The Paying Agent may be removed at any time as Paying Agent by the Issuer, in which event the Issuer may appoint a successor Paying Agent. The Paying Agent shall notify each registered owner of the Bonds then outstanding of the removal of the Paying Agent. Notices to registered owners of the Bonds shall be deemed to be given when mailed by first-class mail to the addresses of such registered owners as they appear on the Registration Record. Any predecessor Paying Agent shall deliver all the Bonds, cash and investments related thereto in its possession and the Registration Record to the successor Paying Agent. At all times, the same entity shall serve as registrar and paying agent.

In order to provide for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds, there shall be levied in each year upon all taxable property in the School Corporation, real and personal, and collected a tax in an amount and in such manner sufficient to meet and pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds as they become due, and the proceeds of this tax are hereby pledged solely to the payment of the Bonds. Such tax shall be deposited into the School Corporation's Debt Service Fund and used to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds, when due, together with any fiscal agency charges. If the funds deposited into the Debt Service Fund are then insufficient to meet and pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds as they become due, then the School Corporation covenants to transfer other available funds of the School Corporation to meet and pay the principal and interest then due on the Bonds.

The School Corporation represents and covenants that the Bonds herein authorized, when combined with other outstanding indebtedness of the School Corporation at the time of issuance of the Bonds, will not exceed any applicable constitutional or statutory limitation on the School Corporation's indebtedness.

The Bonds are not subject to optional redemption prior to maturity.

If any Bond is issued as a term bond, the Paying Agent shall credit against the mandatory sinking fund requirement for any term bonds, and corresponding mandatory redemption obligation, in the order determined by the School Corporation, any term bonds maturing on the same date which have previously been redeemed (other than as a result of a previous mandatory redemption requirement) or delivered to the Registrar for cancellation or purchased for cancellation by the Paying Agent and not theretofore applied as a credit against any redemption obligation. Each term bond so delivered or canceled shall be credited by the Paying Agent at 100% of the principal amount thereof against the mandatory sinking fund obligation on such mandatory sinking fund date, and any excess of such amount shall be credited on future redemption obligations, and the principal amount of the Bonds to be redeemed by operation of the mandatory sinking fund requirement shall be accordingly reduced; provided, however, the Paying Agent shall credit only such Bonds maturing as term bonds to the extent received on or before forty-five (45) days preceding the applicable mandatory redemption date as stated above.

Each Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) (or other denominations as requested by the successful bidder, as permitted by law) principal amount shall be considered a separate Bond for purposes of redemption. If less than an entire maturity is called for redemption, the Bonds to be called shall be selected by lot by the Registrar.

Notice of redemption shall be mailed to the address of the registered owner as shown on the Registration Records of the Paying Agent, as of the date which is forty-five (45) days prior to the date fixed for redemption, not less than thirty (30) days prior to such redemption date, unless notice is waived by the owner of the Bond or Bonds redeemed. The notice shall specify the date and place of redemption and sufficient identification of the Bonds called for redemption. The place of redemption may be determined by the School Corporation. Interest on the Bonds so called for redemption on the redemption date fixed in such notice if sufficient funds are available at the place of redemption to pay the redemption price, including accrued interest and redemption premium, if any, to the redemption date, on the date so named. Failure to give such notice by mailing, or any defect in such notice, with respect to any Bond shall not affect the validity of any proceedings for redemption of other Bonds.

If the Bonds are not presented for payment or redemption on the date fixed therefor, the School Corporation may deposit in trust with the Paying Agent, an amount sufficient to pay such Bond or the redemption price, as the case may be, including accrued interest to the date of such payment or redemption, and thereafter the registered owner shall look only to the funds so deposited in trust with the Paying Agent for payment, and the School Corporation shall have no further obligation or liability in respect thereto.

If, when the Bonds or any portion thereof shall have become due and payable in accordance with their terms, and the whole amount of the principal and the interest so due and payable upon such Bonds or any portion thereof then outstanding shall be paid, or (i) cash, or (ii) direct non-callable obligations of (including obligations issued or held in book entry form on the books of) the Department of the Treasury of the United States of America, and securities fully and unconditionally guaranteed as to the timely payment of principal and interest by the United States of America, the principal of and the interest on which when due without reinvestment will provide sufficient money, or (iii) any combination of the foregoing, shall be held irrevocably in trust for such purpose, and provision shall also be made for paying all fees and expenses for the payment, then and in that case the Bonds or such designated portion thereof shall no longer be deemed outstanding or secured by this resolution.

The Bonds shall be executed in the name of Issuer by the manual or facsimile signature of any member of the Board of the School Corporation, and attested by the manual or facsimile signature of any member of the Board. In case any official whose signature or facsimile of whose signature shall appear on the Bonds shall cease to be such officer before the issuance, authentication or delivery of such Bonds, such signature or such facsimile shall, nevertheless, be valid and sufficient for all purposes, the same as if such officer had remained in office until delivery.

No Bond shall be valid or obligatory for any purpose, unless and until authenticated by the Paying Agent. Such authentication may be executed by an authorized representative of the Paying

Agent, but it shall not be necessary that the same person authenticate all of the Bonds issued. The Issuer and the Paying Agent may deem and treat the person in whose name a bond is registered on the Bond Registration as the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, notwithstanding any notice to the contrary.

In order to preserve the exclusion of interest on the Bonds from gross income for federal income tax purposes and as an inducement to purchasers of the Bonds, the Issuer represents, covenants and agrees that:

(a) No person or entity, other than the Issuer or another governmental unit, will use proceeds of the Bonds or property financed by the bond proceeds other than as a member of the general public. No person or entity, other than the Issuer or another governmental unit, will own property financed by bond proceeds or will have actual or beneficial use of such property pursuant to a lease, a management or incentive payment contract or any other type of arrangement that differentiates that person's or entity's use of such property from the use by the public at large.

(b) No Bond proceeds will be loaned to any entity or person. No bond proceeds will be transferred, directly or indirectly, or deemed transferred to a nongovernmental person in any manner that would in substance constitute a loan of the bond proceeds.

(c) The Issuer will, to the extent necessary to preserve the exclusion of interest on the Bonds from gross income for federal income tax purposes, rebate all required arbitrage profits on Bond proceeds or other moneys treated as Bond proceeds to the federal government as provided in Section 148 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the date hereof (the "Code") and will set aside such moneys in a Rebate Account to be held by the Treasurer in trust for such purpose.

(d) The Issuer will file an information report form 8038-G with the Internal Revenue Service as required by Section 149 of the Code.

(e) The Issuer will not take any action nor fail to take any action with respect to the Bonds that would result in the loss of exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code, as existing on the date of issuance of the Bonds, nor will the Issuer act in any other manner which would adversely affect such exclusion.

The Issuer represents that it reasonably expects that tax-exempt bonds, warrants and other evidences of indebtedness issued by or on behalf of it or any subordinate entity, during the calendar year in which the bonds will be issued will be less than \$10,000,000 principal amount. This amount includes all obligations issued by, or on behalf of the Issuer and subordinate entities, including building corporation bonds. At least 95% of the net proceeds of the Bonds shall be used for governmental activities of Issuer. The Issuer hereby designates the Bonds as qualified tax exempt obligations for purposes of Section 265(b)(3) of the Code, relating to the

disallowance of 100% of the deduction for interest expense allocable to tax-exempt obligations acquired after August 7, 1986.

The Bonds shall be issued in substantially the following form, all blanks to be filled in properly prior to delivery:

Registered

\$

Registered No. R-____

State	UNITE of Indiana	D STATES OF A		County of Vigo
		NTY SCHOOL CO OBLIGATION BO		
Interest <u>Rate</u>	Maturity <u>Date</u>	Original <u>Date</u> , 2018	Authentication <u>Date</u> , 2018	<u>CUSIP</u>

Registered Owner: CEDE & CO.

Principal Sum:

Vigo County School Corporation (the "Issuer" or "School Corporation"), a school corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Indiana, in Vigo County, Indiana, for value received, hereby acknowledges itself indebted and promises to pay to the Registered Owner (named above) or to registered assigns, the Principal Sum set forth above on the Maturity Date set forth above and to pay interest thereon at the Interest Rate per annum as set forth above from the interest payment date to which interest has been paid next preceding the date of authentication hereof unless this Bond is authenticated on or before June 30, 2019 in which case interest shall be paid from the Original Date, or unless this Bond is authenticated after the fifteenth day immediately preceding an interest payment date and on or before such interest payment date, in which case interest shall be paid from such interest payment date, which interest is payable on July 15, 2019 and each January 15 and July 15 thereafter until the principal has been paid. Interest shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

Interest shall be payable by check mailed one business day prior to the interest payment date to registered owners or by wire transfer of immediately available funds on the interest payment date to depositories shown as registered owners. Payment shall be made to the person or depository in whose name this Bond is registered as of the fifteenth day immediately preceding such interest payment date. Principal of this Bond shall be payable upon presentation of this Bond at the principal corporate trust office of First Financial Bank, NA, Terre Haute, Indiana (the "Registrar and Paying Agent") or by wire transfer of

immediately available funds to depositories who present the Bonds to the Registrar and Paying Agent at least two business days prior to the payment date in lawful money of the United States of America. If the payment date occurs on a date when financial institutions are not open for business, the wire transfer shall be made on the next succeeding business day. The Registrar and Paying Agent shall wire transfer payments by 1:00 p.m. (New York City time) so such payments are received at the depository by 2:30 p.m. (New York City time).

This Bond is one of an issue of bonds aggregating Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000), of like tenor and effect, except as to numbering, authentication date, denomination, interest rate, and date of maturity, issued by Issuer pursuant to a resolution adopted by the Board of School Trustees of the Issuer on October 8, 2018, as supplemented on October 22, 2018 (as supplemented, the "Resolution"), and in strict accordance with the governing statutes of the State of Indiana, particularly Indiana Code § 20-48-1 (the "Act"), for the purpose of providing funds to be applied on the cost of the renovation of and improvements to school facilities, including equipment, buses, technology and site improvements. The owner of this Bond, by the acceptance thereof, agrees to all the terms and provisions contained in the Resolution and the Act.

This Bond is not subject to optional redemption prior to maturity.

The Bonds are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption at a price equal to the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest to the date of redemption on January 15 and July 15 in accordance with the following schedules:

Bonds Maturing		Bonds Maturing	
Date	<u>Amount</u>	Date	<u>Amount</u>
*		*	

*denotes final maturity

Notice of redemption identifying the Bonds to be redeemed will be mailed to the registered owners of bonds to be redeemed.

If this Bond is called for redemption, and payment is made to the Registrar and Paying Agent in accordance with the terms of the Resolution, this Bond shall cease to bear interest from and after the date fixed for the redemption in the call.

This Bond shall be initially issued in a Book Entry System (as defined in the Resolution). The provisions of this Bond and of the Resolution are subject in all respects to the provisions of the Letter of Representations between the Issuer and the Depository Trust Company, or any substitute agreement, effecting such Book Entry System.

This Bond is transferable in accordance with the Book Entry System or, if no such system is in effect, by the Registered Owner hereof at the principal corporate trust office of the Registrar and Paying Agent, upon surrender and cancellation of this Bond and on presentation of a duly executed written instrument of transfer and thereupon a new Bond or Bonds of the same aggregate principal amount and maturity and in authorized denominations will be issued to the transferee or transferees in exchange therefor. This Bond may be exchanged upon surrender hereof at the principal corporate trust office of the Registrar and Paying Agent, duly endorsed by the Registered Owner for the same aggregate principal amount of Bonds of the same maturity in authorized denominations as the owner may request.

The Issuer and the Registrar and Paying Agent may deem and treat the person in whose name this Bond is registered as the absolute owner hereof.

PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THE ACT AND THE RESOLUTION, THE PRINCIPAL OF THIS BOND AND ALL OTHER BONDS OF THE BOND ISSUE AND THE INTEREST DUE THEREON ARE PAYABLE AS A LIMITED GENERAL OBLIGATION OF THE SCHOOL CORPORATION, FROM AD VALOREM PROPERTY TAXES TO BE LEVIED ON ALL TAXABLE PROPERTY WITHIN THE SCHOOL CORPORATION; HOWEVER, THE ISSUER'S COLLECTION OF THE LEVY MAY BE LIMITED BY OPERATION OF INDIANA CODE 6-1.1-20.6 WHICH PROVIDES TAXPAYERS WITH TAX CREDITS FOR PROPERTY TAXES ATTRIBUTABLE TO DIFFERENT CLASSES OF PROPERTY IN AN AMOUNT THAT EXCEEDS CERTAIN PERCENTAGES OF THE GROSS ASSESSED VALUE OF THAT PROPERTY. UPON THE FAILURE OF THE ISSUER TO MAKE DEBT SERVICE WHEN DUE AND UPON NOTICE AND CLAIM, THE INTERCEPT PROVISIONS OF INDIANA CODE 20-48-1-11 WILL APPLY.

This bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose until authenticated by the Registrar and Paying Agent.

The Issuer has designated this Bond a qualified tax exempt obligation for purposes of Section 265(b)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the Original Date of the Bonds.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Issuer has caused this Bond to be executed in its name by the manual or facsimile signature of the President of its Board of School Trustees attested by the manual or facsimile signature of the Secretary of the Board.

> VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

By:

President, Board of School Trustees

Attest:

Secretary, Board of School Trustees

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

This Bond is one of the bonds referred to in the within mentioned Resolution.

FIRST FINANCIAL BANK, NA, as Registrar and Paying Agent

By: ____

Authorized Representative

[END OF BOND FORM]

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that prior to the sale of the Bonds at public sale, notice of such sale shall be published once each week for two (2) weeks in <u>The Tribune-Star</u>, the first of said publications to be at least fifteen (15) days prior to the date fixed for the sale of the Bonds and the last at least three (3) days prior, and in the <u>Court & Commercial Record</u>. At the time fixed for the opening of bids, the Board or its designated committee shall meet, all bids shall be opened in the presence of the Board or such committee, and the award shall be made by the Board or such committee.

The bond sale notice, when published, shall provide that each bid shall be in a sealed envelope marked "Bid for General Obligation Bonds of 2018," and the successful bidder shall provide a certified or cashier's check in the amount of Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000), payable to Issuer, to insure the good faith of the bidder. In the event the successful bidder shall fail or refuse to accept delivery of the Bonds when ready for delivery, said check and the proceeds thereof shall be retained by the School Corporation as its liquidated damages. Said notice shall also provide that bidders for the Bonds shall name the purchase price for the Bonds, not less than 99.50% of par and the rate or rates of interest which the Bonds are to bear, not exceeding five percent (5.00%) per annum; that said interest rate or rates shall be in multiples of 1/8th or 1/100th of one percent (1%); that the interest rate named for any maturity shall be equal to or greater than the immediately preceding maturity; and that the highest bidder shall be the one who offers the lowest net interest cost to the Issuer, to be determined by computing the total interest on all of the Bonds to their maturities and deducting therefrom the premium bid, if any, or adding the discount bid, if any. The bond sale notice shall state that the opinion of Ice Miller LLP, bond counsel, approving the legality of the Bonds, will be furnished to the purchaser at the expense of the School Corporation, so that the School Corporation will receive due credit therefor in the bidding. The notice may contain such other terms and conditions as the attorney for the Issuer shall deem advisable.

The Dr. Robert Haworth, Bruce Perry and a representative of H.J. Umbaugh & Associates, Certified Public Accountants, LLP are appointed as a bid committee and are authorized to award the Bonds to the buyer consistent with this resolution.

Subject to the terms and provisions contained in this paragraph and not otherwise, the owners of not less than sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) in aggregate principal amount of the Bonds then outstanding shall have the right, from time to time, anything contained in this Resolution to the contrary notwithstanding, to consent to and approve the adoption by the School Corporation of such resolution or resolutions supplemental hereto as shall be deemed necessary or desirable by the School Corporation for the purpose of amending in any particular any of the terms or provisions contained in this Resolution, or in any supplemental resolution; provided, however, that nothing herein contained shall permit or be construed as permitting without the consent of all affected owners of the Bonds:

(a) An extension of the maturity of the principal of or interest on any Bond without the consent of the holder of each Bond so affected; or

(b) A reduction in the principal amount of any Bond or the rate of interest thereon or a change in the monetary medium in which such amounts are payable, without the consent of the holder of each Bond so affected; or

(c) A preference or priority of any Bond over any other Bond, without the consent of the holders of all Bonds then outstanding; or

(d) A reduction in the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds required for consent to such supplemental resolution, without the consent of the holders of all Bonds then outstanding.

If the School Corporation shall desire to obtain any such consent, it shall cause the Registrar to mail a notice, postage prepaid, to the addresses appearing on the Registration Record. Such notice shall briefly set forth the nature of the proposed supplemental resolution and shall state that a copy thereof is on file at the office of the Registrar for inspection by all owners of the Bonds. The Registrar shall not, however, be subject to any liability to any owners of the Bonds by reason of its failure to mail such notice, and any such failure shall not affect the validity of such supplemental resolution when consented to and approved as herein provided.

Whenever at any time within one year after the date of the mailing of such notice, the School Corporation shall receive any instrument or instruments purporting to be executed by the owners of the Bonds of not less than sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) in aggregate principal amount of the Bonds then outstanding, which instrument or instruments shall refer to the proposed supplemental resolution described in such notice, and shall specifically consent to and approve the adoption thereof in substantially the form of the copy thereof referred to in such notice as on file with the Registrar, thereupon, but not otherwise, the School Corporation may adopt such supplemental resolution in substantially such form, without liability or responsibility to any owners of the Bonds, whether or not such owners shall have consented thereto.

No owner of any Bond shall have any right to object to the adoption of such supplemental resolution or to object to any of the terms and provisions contained therein or the operation thereof, or in any manner to question the propriety of the adoption thereof, or to enjoin or restrain the School Corporation or its officers from adopting the same, or from taking any action pursuant to the provisions thereof. Upon the adoption of any supplemental resolution pursuant to the

provisions of this section, this Resolution shall be, and shall be deemed, modified and amended in accordance therewith, and the respective rights, duties and obligations under this Resolution of the School Corporation and all owners of Bonds then outstanding shall thereafter be determined, exercised and enforced in accordance with this Resolution, subject in all respects to such modifications and amendments.

Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing provisions of this Resolution, the rights, duties and obligations of the School Corporation and of the owners of the Bonds, and the terms and provisions of the Bonds and this Resolution, or any supplemental resolution, may be modified or amended in any respect with the consent of the School Corporation and the consent of the owners of all the Bonds then outstanding.

Without notice to or consent of the owners of the Bonds, the School Corporation may, from time to time and at any time, adopt such resolutions supplemental hereto as shall not be inconsistent with the terms and provisions hereof (which supplemental resolutions shall thereafter form a part hereof),

(a) to cure any ambiguity or formal defect or omission in this Resolution or in any supplemental resolution; or

(b) to grant to or confer upon the owners of the Bonds any additional rights, remedies, powers, authority or security that may lawfully be granted to or conferred upon the owners of the Bonds; or

(c) to procure a rating on the Bonds from a nationally recognized securities rating agency designated in such supplemental resolution, if such supplemental resolution will not adversely affect the owners of the Bonds; or

(d) to provide for the refunding or advance refunding of the Bonds; or

(e) to make any other change which, in the determination of the Board in its sole discretion, is not to the prejudice of the owners of the Bonds.

If any section, paragraph or provision of this resolution shall be held to be invalid or unenforceable for any reason, the invalidity or unenforceability of such section, paragraph or provision shall not affect any of the remaining provisions of this resolution.

All resolutions, or parts thereof, in conflict with the provisions of this resolution, are, to the extent of such conflict, hereby repealed or amended.

This resolution shall be in full force and effect immediately upon its passage and signing by any officers of the Board.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the form of the Second Supplement to the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking (the "Undertaking") is hereby approved and the officers are authorized and directed to execute such Undertaking and any and all documents necessary to issue and deliver the Bonds including but not limited to a bond purchase agreement or bond placement agreement. BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the officers of the Board have full authority to execute any and all documents necessary to issue the Bonds.

Passed and Adopted this 22^{nd} day of October, 2018.

President, Board of School Trustees

ATTEST:

Secretary, Board of School Trustees

APPENDIX C

December 12, 2018

Robert W. Baird & Co., Inc., as representative of the Underwriters Milwaukee, Wisconsin

Re: Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2018 Total Issue: \$5,000,000 Original Date: December 12, 2018

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as bond counsel in connection with the issuance by Vigo County School Corporation, Terre Haute, Indiana (the "School Corporation" or "Issuer"), of \$5,000,000 of its General Obligation Bonds of 2018 dated December 12, 2018 (the "Bonds"). We have examined the law and the certified transcript of proceedings of the Issuer relative to the authorization, issuance and sale of the Bonds and such other papers as we deem necessary to render this opinion. We have relied upon the certified transcript of proceedings and certificates of public officials, including the Issuer's tax covenants and representations ("Tax Representations"), and we have not undertaken to verify any facts by independent investigation.

We have not been engaged nor have we undertaken to review the accuracy, completeness or sufficiency of the Preliminary Official Statement dated November 6, 2018 or the Final Official Statement dated November 15, 2018 (collectively, the "Official Statement") or any other offering material relating to the Bonds, and we express no opinion relating thereto.

Based on our examination, we are of the opinion, as of the date hereof, as follows:

1. The Bonds are valid and binding general obligations of the School Corporation.

2. All taxable property in the School Corporation is subject to ad valorem taxation to pay the debt service; however, the School Corporation's collection of the levy may be limited by operation of Indiana Code § 6-1.1-20.6, which provides taxpayers with tax credits for property taxes attributable to different classes of property in an amount that exceeds certain percentages of the gross assessed value of that property. The School Corporation is required by law to fully fund the payment of debt service on the Bonds in an amount sufficient to pay the debt service, regardless of any reduction in property tax collections due to the application of such tax credits.

Robert W. Baird & Co., Inc. December 12, 2018

3. Under statutes, decisions, regulations and rulings existing on this date, the interest on the Bonds is exempt from income taxation in the State of Indiana (the "State"). This opinion relates only to the exemption of interest on the Bonds from State income taxation.

4. Under federal statutes, decisions, regulations and rulings existing on this date, the interest on the Bonds is excludable from gross income of the owners for federal income tax purposes pursuant to Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the date hereof (the "Code") and is not a specific preference item for purposes of the federal alternative minimum tax, although it is included in adjusted current earnings in calculating corporate alternative minimum taxable income for the taxable years that began prior to January 1, 2018. This opinion is conditioned upon compliance by the School Corporation subsequent to the date hereof with its Tax Representations. Failure to comply with the Tax Representations could cause interest on the Bonds to lose the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes retroactive to their date of issue.

It is to be understood that the rights of the registered owners of the Bonds and the enforceability thereof may be subject to (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights heretofore or hereafter enacted and that their enforcement may be subject to the exercise of judicial discretion in accordance with general principles of law and equity; and (ii) the valid exercise of the constitutional powers of the State and the United States of America.

Very truly yours,

APPENDIX D

MASTER CONTINUING DISCLOSURE UNDERTAKING

This MASTER CONTINUING DISCLOSURE UNDERTAKING dated as of November 16, 2017 (the "Master Undertaking") is executed and delivered by VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION (the "Obligor") for the purpose of permitting various Underwriters (as hereinafter defined) of the Obligations (as hereinafter defined) issued by or on behalf of the Obligor from time to time to purchase such Obligations in compliance with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") Rule 15c2-12, as amended (the "SEC Rule");

WITNESSETH THAT:

Section 1. <u>Definitions</u>. The words and terms defined in this Master Undertaking shall have the meanings herein specified unless the context or use clearly indicates another or different meaning or intent. Those words and terms not expressly defined herein and used herein with initial capitalization where rules of grammar do not otherwise require capitalization, shall have the meanings assigned to them in the SEC Rule.

- (1) "Holder" or any similar term, when used with reference to any Obligation or Obligations, means any person who shall be the registered owner of any outstanding Obligation, or the owner of a beneficial interest in such Obligation.
- (2) "EMMA" is Electronic Municipal Market Access System established by the MSRB.
- (3) "Final Official Statement" means, with respect to any Obligations, the final Official Statement relating to such Obligations, including any document or set of documents included by specific reference to such document or documents available to the public on EMMA.
- (4) "MSRB" means the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board.
- (5) "Obligated Person" means any person, including the Obligor, who is either generally or through an enterprise, fund, or account of such person committed by contract or other arrangement to support payment of all or a part of the obligations on the Obligations (other than providers of municipal bond insurance, letters of credit, or other liquidity facilities). All Obligated Persons with respect to Obligations currently are identified in Section 3 below.
- (6) "Obligations" means the various obligations issued by or on behalf of the Obligor, as listed on Exhibit A, as the same shall be amended or supplemented from time to time.
- (7) "Underwriter" or "Underwriters" means, with respect to any Obligations, the underwriter or underwriters of such Obligations pursuant to the applicable purchase agreement for such Obligations.

Section 2. <u>Obligations; Term</u>. (a) This Master Undertaking applies to the Obligations.

(b) The term of this Master Undertaking extends from the date of delivery of the Master Undertaking by the Obligor to the earlier of: (i) the date of the last payment of principal or redemption price, if any, of, and interest to accrue on, all Obligations; or (ii) the date all Obligations are defeased under the respective trust indentures or respective resolutions.

Section 3. <u>Obligated Persons</u>. The Obligor hereby represents and warrants as of the date hereof that the only Obligated Person with respect to the Obligations is the Obligor. If any such person is no longer committed by contract or other arrangement to support payment of the Obligations, such person shall no longer be considered an Obligated Person within the meaning of the SEC Rule and the continuing obligation under this Master Undertaking to provide annual financial information and notices of events shall terminate with respect to such person.

Section 4. <u>Provision of Financial Information</u>. (a) The Obligor hereby undertakes to provide, with respect to the Obligations, the following financial information, in each case (i) in an electronic format as prescribed by the MSRB and (ii) accompanied by identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB:

- (1) To the MSRB, the audited financial statements of the Obligor as prepared and examined by the Indiana State Board of Accounts on a biennial basis for each period of two fiscal years, together with the opinion of such auditors and all notes thereto (collectively, the "Audited Information"), by June 30 immediately following each biennial period. Such disclosure of Audited Information shall first begin by June 30, 2019, and shall be made by June 30 of every other year thereafter if the Audited Information is delivered to the Obligor by June 30 of each biennial period. If, however, the Obligor has not received the Audited Information by such June 30 biennial date, the Obligor agrees to (i) post a voluntary notice to the MSRB by June 30 of such biennial period that the Audited Information has not been received, and (ii) post the Audited Information within 60 days of the Obligor's receipt thereof; and
- (2) To the MSRB, no later than June 30 of each year beginning June 30, 2018, the most recent unaudited annual financial information for the Obligor including (i) unaudited financial statements of the Obligor, and (ii) operating data (excluding any demographic information or forecast) of the general type provided under the general categories of headings as described below (collectively, the "Annual Information"), which Annual Information may be provided in such format and under such headings as the School Corporation deems appropriate:

APPENDIX A

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

- Enrollment

GENERAL ECONOMIC AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION

- Schedule of Historical Net Assessed Valuation
- Detail of Net Assessed Valuation
- Comparative Schedule of Tax Rates
- Property Taxes Levied and Collected
- Large Taxpayers
- Summary of Revenues and Expenditures by Fund

(b) If any Annual Information or Audited Information relating to the Obligor referred to in paragraph (a) of this Section 4 no longer can be provided because the operations to which they relate have been materially changed or discontinued, a statement to that effect, provided by the Obligor to the MSRB, along with any other Annual Information or Audited Information required to be provided under this Master Undertaking, shall satisfy the undertaking to provide such Annual Information or Audited Information. To the extent available, the Obligor shall cause to be filed along with the other Annual Information or Audited Information operating data similar to that which can no longer be provided.

(c) The disclosure may be accompanied by a certificate of an authorized representative of the Obligor in the form of <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereto.

(d) The Obligor agrees to make a good faith effort to obtain Annual Information and Audited Information. However, failure to provide any component of Annual Information and Audited Information, because it is not available to the Obligor on the date by which Annual Information is required to be provided hereunder, shall not be deemed to be a breach of this Master Undertaking. The Obligor further agrees to supplement the Annual Information or Audited Information filing when such data is available.

(e) Annual Information or Audited Information required to be provided pursuant to this Section 4 may be provided by a specific reference to such Annual Information or Audited Information already prepared and previously provided to the MSRB. Any information included by reference shall also be (i) available to the public on EMMA at <u>www.emma.msrb.org</u>, or (ii) filed with the SEC.

(f) All continuing disclosure filings under this Master Undertaking shall be made in accordance with the terms and requirements of the MSRB at the time of such filing. As of the date of this Master Undertaking, the SEC has approved the submission of continuing disclosure filings on EMMA, and the MSRB has requested that such filings be made by transmitting such filings electronically to EMMA currently found at <u>www.emma.msrb.org</u>.

Section 5. <u>Accounting Principles.</u> The Annual Information will be prepared on a cash basis as prescribed by the State Board of Accounts, as in effect from time to time, as described in the auditors' report and notes accompanying the audited financial statements of the

Obligor or those mandated by state law from time to time. The Audited Information of the Obligor, as described in Section 4(a)(1) hereof, will be prepared in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in <u>Government Auditing Standards</u> issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.

Section 6. <u>Reportable Events.</u> The Obligor undertakes to disclose the following events within 10 business days of the occurrence of any of the following events, if material (which determination of materiality shall be made by the Obligor in accordance with the standards established by federal securities laws), to the MSRB, in each case (i) in an electronic format as prescribed by the MSRB and (ii) accompanied by identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB:

- (1) non-payment related defaults;
- (2) modifications to rights of Holders;
- (3) bond calls;
- (4) release, substitution or sale of property securing repayment of the Obligations;
- (5) the consummation of a merger, consolidation, or acquisition, or certain asset sales, involving the obligated person, or entry into or termination of a definitive agreement relating to the foregoing; and
- (6) appointment of a successor or additional trustee or the change of name of a trustee.

The Obligor undertakes to disclose the following events, within 10 business days of the occurrence of any of the following events, regardless of materiality, to the MSRB, in each case (i) in an electronic format as prescribed by the MSRB and (ii) accompanied by identifying information as prescribed by the MSRB:

- (1) principal and interest payment delinquencies;
- (2) unscheduled draws on debt service reserves reflecting financial difficulties;
- (3) unscheduled draws on credit enhancements reflecting financial difficulties;
- (4) substitution of credit or liquidity providers, or their failure to perform;
- (5) defeasances;
- (6) rating changes;
- (7) adverse tax opinions or events affecting the status of the Obligations, the issuance by the IRS of proposed or final determinations of taxability, Notices of Proposed

Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material events, notices or determinations with respect to the tax status of the Obligations;

- (8) tender offers; and
- (9) bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar event of the obligated person.

The disclosure may be accompanied by a certificate of an authorized representative of the Obligor in the form of <u>Exhibit C</u> attached hereto.

Section 7. <u>Use of Agent.</u> The Obligor may, at its sole discretion, utilize an agent (the "Dissemination Agent") in connection with the dissemination of any information required to be provided by the Obligor pursuant to the SEC Rule and the terms of this Master Undertaking. If a Dissemination Agent is selected for these purposes, the Obligor shall provide prior written notice thereof (as well as notice of replacement or dismissal of such agent) to EMMA, and the MSRB.

Further, the Obligor may, at its sole discretion, retain counsel or others with expertise in securities matters for the purpose of assisting the Obligor in making judgments with respect to the scope of its obligations hereunder and compliance therewith, all in order to further the purposes of this Master Undertaking.

Section 8. <u>Failure to Disclose</u>. If, for any reason, the Obligor fails to provide the Audited Information or Annual Information as required by this Master Undertaking, the Obligor shall provide notice of such failure in a timely manner to EMMA or to the MSRB, in the form of the notice attached as <u>Exhibit D</u>.

Section 9. <u>Remedies.</u> (a) The purpose of this Master Undertaking is to enable the Underwriters to purchase the Obligations by providing for an undertaking by the Obligor in satisfaction of the SEC Rule. This Master Undertaking is solely for the benefit of (i) the Underwriters, and (ii) the Holders, and creates no new contractual or other rights for, nor can it be relied upon by, the SEC, underwriters, brokers, dealers, municipal securities dealers, potential customers, other Obligated Persons or any other third party. The sole remedy against the Obligor for any failure to carry out any provision of this Master Undertaking shall be for specific performance of the Obligor's disclosure obligations hereunder and not for money damages of any kind or in any amount or for any other remedy. The Obligor's failure to honor its covenants hereunder shall not constitute a breach or default of the Obligations or any other agreement to which the Obligor is a party and shall not give rise to any other rights or remedies.

(b) Subject to paragraph (e) of this Section 9, in the event the Obligor fails to provide any information required of it by the terms of this Master Undertaking, any holder of Obligations may pursue the remedy set forth in the preceding paragraph in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Indiana. An affidavit to the effect that such person is a holder of Obligations supported by reasonable documentation of such claim shall be sufficient to evidence standing to pursue this remedy.

(c) Subject to paragraph (e) of this Section 9, any challenge to the adequacy of the information provided by the Obligor by the terms of this Master Undertaking may be pursued

only by holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of Obligations then outstanding in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Indiana. An affidavit to the effect that such persons are holders of Obligations supported by reasonable documentation of such claim shall be sufficient to evidence standing to pursue the remedy set forth in the preceding paragraph.

(d) If specific performance is granted by any such court, the party seeking such remedy shall be entitled to payment of costs by the Obligor and to reimbursement by the Obligor of reasonable fees and expenses of attorneys incurred in the pursuit of such claim. If specific performance is not granted by any such court, the Obligor shall be entitled to payment of costs by the party seeking such remedy and to reimbursement by such party of reasonable fees and expenses of attorneys incurred in the pursuit of such party of reasonable fees and expenses of attorneys incurred in the pursuit of such claim.

(e) Prior to pursuing any remedy for any breach of any obligation under this Master Undertaking, a holder of Obligations shall give notice to the Obligor and the respective issuer of each obligation, by registered or certified mail, of such breach and its intent to pursue such remedy. Thirty (30) days after the receipt of such notice, upon earlier response from the Obligor to this notice indicating continued noncompliance, such remedy may be pursued under this Master Undertaking if and to the extent the Obligor has failed to cure such breach.

Section 10. <u>Additional Information</u>. Nothing in this Master Undertaking shall be deemed to prevent the Obligor from disseminating any other information, using the means of dissemination set forth in this Master Undertaking or any other means of communication, or including any other information in any Annual Information or notice of occurrence of a reportable event, in addition to that which is required by this Master Undertaking.

Modification of Master Undertaking. The Obligor may, from time to time, Section 11. amend or modify this Master Undertaking without the consent of or notice to the holders of the Obligations if either (a)(i) such amendment or modification is made in connection with a change in circumstances that arises from a change in legal requirements, change in law (including but not limited to a change in law which requires a change in the Obligor's policies or accounting practices) or change in the identity, nature or status of the Obligor, or type of business conducted, (ii) this Master Undertaking, as so amended or modified, would have complied with the requirements of the SEC Rule on the date hereof, after taking into account any amendments or interpretations of the SEC Rule, as well as any change in circumstances, and (iii) such amendment or modification does not materially impair the interests of the holders of the Obligations, as determined either by (A) nationally recognized bond counsel or (B) an approving vote of the holders of the Obligations pursuant to the terms of any Trust Indenture at the time of such amendment or modification; or (b) such amendment or modification (including an amendment or modification which rescinds this Master Undertaking) is otherwise permitted by the SEC Rule, as then in effect.

Section 12. <u>Interpretation Under Indiana Law.</u> It is the intention of the parties hereto that this Master Undertaking and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the law of the State of Indiana.

Section 13. <u>Severability Clause</u>. In case any provision in this Master Undertaking shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

Section 14. <u>Successors and Assigns.</u> All covenants and agreements in this Master Undertaking made by the Obligor shall bind its successors, whether so expressed or not.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Obligor has caused this Master Undertaking to be executed as of the day and year first hereinabove written.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION, as Obligor

By:

4

Tammy Pearson, President Board of School Trustees

Alpa Patel, Secretary Board of School Trustees

[Signature Page to Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking]

EXHIBIT A

OBLIGATIONS

<u>Full Name of Bond Issue</u> Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2017

Base CUSIP 926746 <u>Final Maturity</u> January 15, 2021

EXHIBIT B

CERTIFICATE RE: [ANNUAL INFORMATION][AUDITED INFORMATION] DISCLOSURE

The undersigned, on behalf of the VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION, as the Obligor under the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking, dated as of November 16, 2017 (the "Master Undertaking"), hereby certifies that the information enclosed herewith constitutes the [Annual Information][Audited Information] (as defined in the Master Agreement) which is required to be provided pursuant to Section 4(a) of the Master Agreement.

Dated: _____.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

DO NOT EXECUTE - FOR FUTURE USE ONLY

EXHIBIT C

CERTIFICATE RE: REPORTABLE EVENT DISCLOSURE

The undersigned, on behalf of the VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION, as Obligor under the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking, dated as of November 16, 2017 (the "Master Agreement"), hereby certifies that the information enclosed herewith constitutes notice of the occurrence of a reportable event which is required to be provided pursuant to Section 6 of the Master Agreement.

Dated: _____.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

DO NOT EXECUTE – FOR FUTURE USE ONLY

EXHIBIT D

NOTICE TO MSRB OF FAILURE TO FILE INFORMATION

Notice is hereby given that the VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION (the "Obligor") did not timely file its [Annual Information][Audited Information] as required by Section 4(a) of the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking, dated as of November 16, 2017.

Dated: _____

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION

DO NOT EXECUTE - FOR FUTURE USE ONLY

FIRST SUPPLEMENT TO MASTER CONTINUING DISCLOSURE UNDERTAKING

This First Supplement, dated as of November 29, 2017 (the "First Supplement"), to the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking dated as of November 16, 2017 (as supplemented, the "Master Undertaking"), of Vigo County School Corporation (the "Obligor"), is entered into for the benefit of Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated, as underwriter of the \$20,595,000 Sarah Scott Middle School Building Corporation Ad Valorem Property Tax First Mortgage Refunding and Improvement Bonds, Series 2017 (the "2017 Lease Bonds").

<u>Section 1.</u> The terms of the Master Undertaking, as supplemented by this First Supplement, are hereby made applicable in all respects to the 2017 Lease Bonds.

Section 2. There are no other obligated persons other than the Obligor with respect to the 2017 Lease Bonds.

<u>Section 3.</u> Exhibit <u>A</u> of the Master Undertaking is supplemented to reflect certain occurrences prior to the date hereof and include the 2017 Lease Bonds, as attached hereto.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Obligor has caused this Master Undertaking to be executed as of the day and year first hereinabove written.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION, as Obligor

By:

Tammy Pearson, President Board of School Trustees

Alpa Patel, Secretary Board of School Trustees

[Signature Page to First Supplement to Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking]

EXHIBIT A

OBLIGATIONS

Full Name of Bond Issue	Base CUSIP	Final Maturity
General Obligation Bonds Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2017	926746	January 15, 2021

Lease Obligations

Sarah Scott Middle School Building Corporation		
Ad Valorem Property Tax First Mortgage	803121	January 10, 2027
Refunding and Improvement Bonds, Series 2017		

SECOND SUPPLEMENT TO MASTER CONTINUING DISCLOSURE UNDERTAKING

This Second Supplement, dated as of November 15, 2018 (the "Second Supplement"), to the Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking dated as of November 16, 2017, as previously supplemented to the date hereof (as supplemented, the "Master Undertaking"), of Vigo County School Corporation (the "Obligor"), is entered into for the benefit of Robert W. Baird & Co., Inc., as underwriter of the \$5,000,000 Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2018 (the "2018 Bonds").

<u>Section 1</u>. The terms of the Master Undertaking, as supplemented by this Second Supplement, are hereby made applicable in all respects to the 2018 Bonds. As of the date of this Second Supplement, for clarification purposes only:

(i) the Audited Information referred to in Section 4(i) of the Master Undertaking shall first occur on the 2018 Bonds by June 30, 2019;

(ii) the Annual Information referred to in Section 4(ii) of the Master Undertaking shall first occur on the 2018 Bonds beginning June 30, 2019.

Section 2. There are no other obligated persons other than the Obligor with respect to the 2018 Bonds.

Section 3. Exhibit A of the Master Undertaking is supplemented to include the 2018 Bonds, as attached hereto.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Obligor has caused this Master Undertaking to be executed as of the day and year first hereinabove written.

VIGO COUNTY SCHOOL CORPORATION, as Obligor

By:

Jackie Lower, President Board of School Trustees

Alpa Patel, Secretary Board of School Trustees

[Signature Page to Second Supplement to Master Continuing Disclosure Undertaking]

EXHIBIT A

OBLIGATIONS

Proforma after Issuance of 2018 Bonds

Full Name of Bond Issue	Base CUSIP	Final Maturity
General Obligation Bonds Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2017	926746	January 15, 2021
Vigo County School Corporation General Obligation Bonds of 2018	926746	January 15, 2022
Lease Obligations Sarah Scott Middle School Building Corporation Ad Valorem Property Tax First Mortgage Refunding and Improvement Bonds, Series 2017	803121	January 10, 2027